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INEQUITIES EXPOSED: HOW COVID–19 
WIDENED RACIAL INEQUITIES IN 

EDUCATION, HEALTH, AND THE WORKFORCE 

Monday, June 22, 2020 
House of Representatives, 

Committee on Education and Labor, 
Washington, DC 

The committee met, pursuant to call, at 12:02 p.m., via Webex, 
Hon. Robert C. ‘‘Bobby’’ Scott (Chairman of the committee) pre-
siding. 

Present: Representatives Scott, Davis, Grijalva, Courtney, Fudge, 
Wilson, Bonamici, Takano, Adams, Norcross, Jayapal, Morelle, 
Wild, Harder, McBath, Schrier, Underwood, Hayes, Shalala, Levin, 
Trone, Stevens, Trahan, Foxx, Thompson, Walberg, Byrne, 
Grothman, Stefanik, Allen, Smucker, Banks, Cline, Watkins, 
Meuser, Johnson, Keller, and Van Drew. 

Staff Present: Tylease, Alli, Chief Clerk; Ilana, Brunner, General 
Counsel; Ijeoma, Egekeze, Professional Staff; Christian, Haines, 
General Counsel; Sheila, Havenner, Director of Information Tech-
nology; Carrie, Hughes, Director of Health and Human Services; 
Eli, Hovland, Staff Assistant; Andre, Lindsay, Staff Assistant; 
Jaria, Martin, Clerk/Special Assistant to the Staff Director; Rich-
ard, Miller, Director of Labor Policy; Katelyn, Mooney, Associate 
General Counsel; Max, Moore, Staff Assistant; Mariah, Mowbray, 
Staff Assistant; Jacque, Mosely, Director of Education Policy; 
Veronique, Pluviose, Staff Director; Lakeisha, Steele, Professional 
Staff; West, Rachel, Senior Economic Policy Advisor; Cyrus Artz, 
Minority Staff Director; Gabriel Bisson, Minority Staff Assistant; 
Courtney Butcher, Minority Director of Member Services and Coali-
tions; Rob Green, Minority Director of Workforce Policy; Jeanne 
Keuhl, Minority Legislative Assistant; John Martin, Minority 
Workforce Policy Counsel; Hannah Matesic, Minority Director of 
Operations; Carlton Norwood, Minority Press Secretary; Brad 
Thomas, Minority Senior Education Policy Advisor. 

Chairman SCOTT. The Committee on Education and Labor will 
come to order. 

And welcome to everyone. I note that a quorum is present. The 
committee is meeting today on a hearing to hear testimony on ‘‘In-
equities Exposed: How COVID–19 Widened the Racial Inequities in 
Education, Health, and the Workforce.’’ 
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This is an entirely remote hearing pursuant to House Resolution 
965 and the regulations thereto. As a general rule, I will ask that 
microphones including those of Members and witnesses be kept 
muted to avoid unnecessary background noise. Members are re-
sponsible for un-muting themselves when they are recognized to 
speak or when they wish to seek recognition. 

And somebody is not muted right now. Can you check to see if 
you are muted? 

Further, Members are required to leave their cameras on the en-
tire time they are in an official proceeding, even if they step away 
from the camera, in which case we should see an empty chair. As 
this is an entirely remote hearing, the committee’s hearing room is 
officially closed. 

Members who chose to sit with their individual devices in the 
hearing room must wear headphones to avoid feedback, echoes, and 
distortion resulting for more than one person on the platform, sit-
ting in the same room. 

We are also expected to adhere to the social distancing 
healthcare guidelines, including the use of masks, gloves, and wip-
ing down the area before and after their presence in the hearing 
room. And I will also note that when you ask questions, if you are 
in the hearing room, if the witnesses also in the hearing room, it 
would help if you mute while the answer is taking place, because 
the answer is picked up by your mike and then that echoes back 
and there is usually distortion. 

While the roll call is not necessary to establish a quorum in an 
official proceeding conducted remotely, whenever there is an official 
proceeding, with remote participation, the clerk will call the roll to 
help make clear who is present at the start of the proceeding. 

And so I will ask the clerk to call the roll. 
The CLERK. Chairman Scott. 
Chairman SCOTT. Present. 
The CLERK. Mrs. Davis. 
Mrs. DAVIS. Present. 
The CLERK. Mr. Grijalva. 
Mr. GRIJALVA. Present. 
The CLERK. Mr. Courtney. 
Mr. COURTNEY. Present. 
The CLERK. Ms. Fudge. 
Ms. FUDGE. Present. 
The CLERK. Mr. Sablan. 
Ms. Wilson. 
Ms. WILSON. Present. 
The CLERK. Ms. Bonamici. 
Ms. BONAMICI. Present. 
The CLERK. Mr. Takano. 
Ms. Adams. 
Ms. ADAMS. Present. 
The CLERK. Mr. DeSaulnier. 
Mr. Norcross. 
Mr. NORCROSS. Present. 
The CLERK. Ms. Jayapal. 
Mr. JAYAPAL. Present. 
The CLERK. Mr. Morelle. 
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Mr. MORELLE. Present. 
Mr. HAWKINS. Ms. Wild. 
Mr. Harder. 
Mrs. McBath. 
Mrs. MCBATH. Present. 
The CLERK. Ms. Schrier. 
Ms. SCHRIER. Present. 
The CLERK. Ms. Underwood. 
Ms. UNDERWOOD. Present. 
The CLERK. Mrs. Hayes. 
Ms. Shalala. 
Mr. Levin. 
Mr. LEVIN. Present. 
The CLERK. Ms. Omar. 
Mr. Trone. 
Ms. Stevens. 
Ms. STEVENS. Present. Thank you. 
The CLERK. Mrs. Lee. 
Mrs. Trahan. 
Mrs. TRAHAN. Present. 
The CLERK. Mr. Castro. 
Ms. Foxx. 
Ms. FOXX. Present. 
The CLERK. Mr. Roe. 
Mr. Thompson. 
Mr. Walberg. 
Mr. WALBERG. Present. 
The CLERK. Mr. Guthrie. 
Mr. Byrne. 
Mr. BYRNE. Present. 
The CLERK. Mr. Grothman. 
Ms. Stefanik. 
Mr. STEFANIK. Present. 
The CLERK. Mr. Allen. 
Mr. ALLEN. Present. 
The CLERK. Mr. Smucker. 
Mr. Banks. 
Mr. Walker. 
Mr. Comer. 
Mr. Cline. 
Mr. CLINE. Present. 
The CLERK. Mr. Fulcher. 
Mr. Watkins. 
Mr. WATKINS. Present. 
The CLERK. Mr. Wright. 
Mr. Meuser. 
Mr. MEUSER. Present. 
The CLERK. Mr. Johnson. 
Mr. JOHNSON. Present, ma’am. 
The CLERK. Mr. Keller. 
Mr. KELLER. Present. 
The CLERK. Mr. Murphy. 
Mr. Van Drew. 
Mr. VAN DREW. Present. 
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The CLERK. Chairman Scott, this concludes the roll call. 
Ms. WILD. Excuse me. Susan Wild, present. 
Chairman SCOTT. Thank you. 
Does anyone else want to note their presence? 
Ms. UNDERWOOD. Lauren Underwood, present. 
Mr. TRONE. David Trone, present. 
Chairman SCOTT. David Trone. 
Ms. Underwood. 
Ms. FOXX. Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman SCOTT. Hello? 
Ms. FOXX. Mr. Chairman, it is Congresswoman Foxx. 
I just want to note that Congressman Thompson was here and 

stepped out for just a moment and also that we have several mem-
bers at Mrs. Barr’s funeral today, both Kentucky people as well as 
other States. So there are several absent because of that funeral 
going on right now. 

Chairman SCOTT. That is certainly understandable. 
Thank you very much. 
Pursuant to Committee Rule 7(c), opening statements are limited 

to the Chair and Ranking Member. This allows us to hear from our 
witnesses sooner and provides all members with adequate time to 
ask questions. 

I now recognize myself for the purpose of making an opening 
statement. 

First, following up on the Ranking Member’s comment, I want to 
express my deepest condolences to our colleagues who are mourn-
ing the loss of loved ones. Our thoughts and prayers are with Rep-
resentative Omar for the loss of her father, Representative 
Bonamici for the loss of her mother, Representative Barr for the 
loss of his wife, and our friend not on the committee but our good 
friend, Jim Sensenbrenner, for the loss of his wife. We are living 
in tough times for everyone but I know that these are particularly 
difficult times for those mentioned and we just want to wish them 
strength and peace and know that we are with them during this 
difficult time. 

Today we are discussing how COVID–19 pandemic is exacer-
bating racial inequalities in education, labor, and health and the 
steps Congress must take to address these disparities. 

A mountain of evidence has made it clear that to effectively re-
spond to this pandemic, we must address the widening existing ra-
cial inequities in education, the workforce, and our healthcare sys-
tem. In the area of education, racial bias, both intentionally and 
unconscious, and chronic underfunding of schools serving students 
of color produce persistent achievement gaps. 

We know that our Nation’s K through 12 public schools entered 
this pandemic with a $23 billion racial funding gap. That is the dif-
ference between the funding in school districts serving predomi-
nantly students of color compared to school districts serving pre-
dominantly White students. 

As schools abruptly closed, this funding gap has positioned stu-
dents of color to fall even further behind their peers. Black and 
Latino students who are less likely to attend schools that have the 
capacity to rapidly establish high-quality distance learning pro-
grams. They are also less likely to have the basic technology such 
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as a personal computer, the high-speed internet, and the support 
at home needed to access virtual learning. As a result, Latino stu-
dents are expected to lose 9 months of learning and Black students 
are expected to lose 10 months of learning due to the pandemic. 
Our White students are expected to lose only 6 months. 

In addition to the pandemic’s impact on the achievement gap, the 
Center on Budget and Policy Priorities projects that states will face 
a $615 billion revenue shortfall over the next three years due to 
the pandemic. As the committee discussed during a hearing last 
week, the public education is usually one of the largest expendi-
tures, accounting for an average 40 percent of state budgets. And 
unless the Federal Government provides immediate relief to State 
and local governments, it won’t matter whether funding for edu-
cation will be cut. It won’t matter whether education funding will 
be cut but how much those cuts in education will be. 

While wealthier districts can fall back on property tax revenue, 
low-income public school districts will have to continue to rely 
heavily on state funding. For school districts that predominantly 
serve students of color, the severe cuts in education and supporting 
social service programs will come at the time of greatest need. The 
consequences of these shortfalls are already evident. Nearly 
750,000 public school employees have already lost their jobs since 
March. In Colorado, the State legislature just passed a budget that 
cuts $1 billion from its schools next year. In the area of the work-
force, outlook for workers of color is similarly concerning. 

Black and Latino workers that faced significantly higher rates of 
unemployment and lower wages long before the pandemic have 
borne a disproportionate share of the layoffs. Although the rate of 
employment for White and Latino workers has lowered, rates for 
Black workers has actually increased in recent weeks. 

Among those who remain employed, workers of color are more 
likely to be employed in occupations such as meatpacking, grocery, 
healthcare, and transportation with the highest risk of infection. 
Fewer than 20 percent of Black and Latino workers can work from 
home, compared to nearly 30 percent of White workers. More than 
4 in 10 Black workers lack employment-provided sick days. 

Because of these disparities, workers of color have been dis-
proportionately affected by the Department of Labor’s refusal to 
off—to issue enforceable workplace safety standards to protect 
workers from COVID–19. 

In addition to working in sectors with the highest risk of 
COVID–19 infections, Black and Latino workers disproportionately 
work in low-wage jobs. Regrettably, Congress has not raised the 
Federal minimum wage in more than a decade, the longest period 
of time in its history. Worse still, legal labor laws and hostile 
courts have eroded labor union membership and workers’ collective 
bargaining rights which have left the very essential workers vul-
nerable to poverty, unsafe workplaces, and a deadly virus. 

The most profound consequence of racial inequality in our society 
has been the pandemic’s devastating impact on the health of people 
of color. Nationwide, African Americans have been dying from 
COVID–19 infections at about two and half times the rate of White 
Americans. 
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In New York City, the epicenter of COVID–19 infections and 
deaths, the death rate for Latinos in the months of April was about 
22 people per 100,000 adjusted for population size and age. Amer-
ican Indian and Native communities are suffering disproportion-
ately from the COVID–19 infections. 

In late May, the Navajo Nation surpassed New York and New 
Jersey with the most infections per capita. This follows a pattern 
of past diseases where Native American communities bore the 
brunt of disease outbreaks due to the chronic, long-term under-
funding of healthcare across Indian Country. 

As with these challenges in education and workforce issues, the 
health disparities are rooted in structural inequality. People of 
color entered the pandemic with health conditions often caused by 
structural problems including healthcare discrimination, housing 
instability, food insecurity, and limited access to transportation. 
Years of statewide budget cuts in public health have led to limited 
funding of rural health—rural and community hospitals in commu-
nities of color, leaving families with few options to receive quality 
care. 

Unfortunately, instead of increasing access to healthcare cov-
erage, the Trump administration has been actively working to take 
it away in the midst of the public health emergency. The Texas 
lawsuit threatens the entirety of the Affordable Care Act of all of 
the law’s coverage gains and consumer protections. 

These cynical efforts disproportionately impact people of color. If 
these efforts strike down the law—these efforts to strike down the 
law are successful, estimates show that the uninsured rate among 
the African American community would nearly double from 11 per-
cent to 20 percent, and the share of uninsured Hispanic individuals 
would grow from 21 percent to 31 percent. 

But we are not here to talk about the problem or what they call 
‘‘celebrate’’ the problem. We are here to discuss solutions. The HE-
ROES Act, which the House passed last month, would take impor-
tant steps towards addressing racial inequalities that have been 
exposed and exacerbated through the pandemic. 

With respect to education, legislation dedicates nearly $1 trillion 
in relief for States and localities to help avert painful cuts to public 
schools. It also goes a step further by proposing more than $100 
billion in additional emergency education funding to help cover the 
costs of cleaning supplies and other expenses required to reopen, 
purchase educational technology like laptops and hotspots, sustain 
special education for students with disabilities, and help colleges 
and universities maintain their institutions. 

To support workers, the HEROES Act directs OSHA to rapidly 
issue an emergency temporary standard that would require em-
ployees to implement protections for workers who are at highest 
risk for contracting COVID–19. It also expands access to emer-
gency paid leave to nearly 140 million—to 140 million workers. 

And while paid leave provisions in the Families First 
Coronavirus Virus Response Act took important steps in the right 
direction, far too many workers, including many healthcare work-
ers, were excluded from those protections. 

So this bill—so the HEROES Act puts family and medical back 
into family and medical leave by dramatically expanding the cir-
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cumstances in which workers can take 12 weeks of Emergency 
Family and Medical Leave Act pay and we should not force work-
ers to choose between a paycheck, their health, and the health of 
the people around them. 

Improved health outcomes, the HEROES Act, expands healthcare 
insurance coverage for COVID–19 testing and treatment, provides 
full coverage for the cost of COBRA premiums for laid off and fur-
loughed workers, and increases the investment in health nutrition 
and community support by including $1 billion for special WIC 
funding and an additional $1 billion for Community Services Block 
Grant initiatives to help address poverty. 

Finally the HEROES Act invests $75 billion in testing and con-
tact tracing to help contain the virus. This includes $500 million 
to recruit and train contact workers through the public work case— 
through the public workforce system and community-based organi-
zations. Collectively these provisions represent a major step taken 
by Congress to help our Nation get through this global healthcare 
crisis. 

As we confront this unprecedented challenge, we must accept our 
responsibility to build a recovery that uplifts all communities. But 
if we fail to act, we will be experiencing a recovery that offers relief 
to some but leaves many low-income communities and people of 
color to face long-lasting or even permanent setbacks in education, 
job opportunities, and access to healthcare. 

This systemic problem has stained our country’s legacy for too 
long. I look forward to hearing from our witnesses who will share 
with us the scope of the challenge and the policy considerations to 
get us on the right course. 

I am now pleased to recognize the distinguished ranking mem-
ber, Dr. Foxx, for the purpose of her open statement. 

[The statement of Chairman Scott follows:] 

Prepared Statement of Hon. Robert C. ‘‘Bobby’’ Scott, Chairman, Committee 
on Education and Labor 

Today, we are discussing how the COVID–19 pandemic is exacerbating racial in-
equalities in education, labor, and health, and the steps Congress must take to ad-
dress these disparities. 

A mountain of evidence has made it clear that, to effectively respond to the pan-
demic, we must address the widened existing racial inequities in education, the 
workforce, and our health care system. 

In the area of education, racial bias – both intentional and unconscious – and 
chronic underfunding of schools serving students of color have produced persistent 
achievement gaps. 

We know that our nation’s K–12 public schools entered this pandemic with a $23 
billion racial funding gap. That’s the difference between the funding in school dis-
tricts serving predominantly students of color compared to school districts serving 
predominantly white students. 

As schools abruptly closed, this funding gap has positioned students of color to 
fall even further behind their peers. 

Black and Latino students were less likely to attend schools that had the capacity 
to rapidly establish high-quality distance learning programs. They are also less like-
ly to have the basic technology, such as a personal computer and high-speed inter-
net, and the support at home needed to access virtual learning. 

As a result, Latino students are expected to lose 9 months of learning and Black 
students are expected to lose 10 of learning due to the pandemic, while white stu-
dents are expected to lose only six months. 

In addition to the pandemic’s impact on the achievement gap, the Center on 
Budget and Policy Priorities projects that states will face a $615 billion revenue 
shortfall over the next three years due to the pandemic. 



8 

As the Committee discussed during a hearing last week, public education is usu-
ally one of their largest expenditures, accounting for – on average – 40 percent of 
state budgets. And, unless the federal government provides immediate state and 
local funding relief, it won’t be a matter of whether education funding will be cut, 
but how much those cuts in education will be. 

While wealthier districts can fall back on property tax revenue, low-income public 
schools district will have to continue to rely heavily on state funding. For school dis-
tricts that predominantly serve students of color, the severe cuts in education and 
supporting social service programs will come at a time of greatest need. 

The consequences of these shortfalls are already evident. Nearly 750,000 public 
school employees have lost their jobs since March. In Colorado, the state legislature 
just passed a budget that cuts $1 billion from its schools for next year. 

In the area of the workforce, the outlook for workers of color is similarly con-
cerning. Black and Latino workers, who faced significantly higher rates of unem-
ployment and lower wages long before the pandemic, have borne a disproportionate 
share of layoffs. Although the rate of unemployment for white and Latino workers 
has lowered, rates for Black workers have actually increased in recent weeks. 

Among those who remained employed, workers of color are more likely to be em-
ployed in occupations – such as meatpacking, grocery, health care, and transpor-
tation – with the highest risk of infection. Fewer than 20 percent of Black and 
Latino workers can work from home, compared to nearly 30 percent of white work-
ers. More than 4 in 10 Black workers lack employer-provided paid sick days. 

Because of these disparities, workers of color have also been disproportionately af-
fected by the Department of Labor’s refusal to issue enforceable workplace safety 
standards to protect workers from COVID–19. 

In addition to working in sectors with the highest risk of COVID–19 infections, 
Black and Latino workers disproportionately work in low-wage jobs. Regrettably, 
Congress has not raised the federal minimum wage in more than a decade, the long-
est period of time in its history. Worse still, weak labor laws and hostile courts have 
eroded labor union membership and workers’ collective bargaining rights, which 
have left these very essential workers vulnerable to poverty, unsafe workplaces, and 
a deadly virus. 

But the most profound consequence of racial inequality in our society has been 
the pandemic’s devastating impact on the health of people of color. 

Nationwide, African Americans have been dying from COVID–19 infections at 
about two-and-a-half times the rate of white Americans. In New York City, the epi-
center of COVID–19 infections and deaths, the death rate for Latinos in the month 
of April was about 22 people per 100,000, adjusted for population size and age. 

American Indian and Alaskan Native communities are suffering disproportion-
ately from COVID–19 infection rates. In late May, the Navajo Nation surpassed 
New York and New Jersey with the most infections per capita. This follows the pat-
tern of past diseases, where Native American communities bore the brunt of disease 
outbreaks due to the chronic, long-term underfunding of health care across Indian 
Country. 

As with the challenges in education and workforce issue, the health disparities 
are rooted in structural inequality. People of color entered the pandemic with health 
conditions often caused by structural problems, including health care discrimination, 
housing instability, food insecurity, and limited access to transportation. 

Years of statewide budget cuts in public health has led to limited funding for 
rural and community hospitals in communities of color—leaving families with few 
options to receive quality care. 

Unfortunately, instead of increasing access to health care coverage, the Trump 
Administration and Republicans are still actively working to take it away in the 
midst of a public health emergency. The Texas lawsuit threatens the entirety of the 
Affordable Care Act and all of the law’s coverage gains and consumer protections. 

These cynical efforts disproportionately impact people of color. If these efforts to 
strike down the law are successful, estimates show that the uninsured rate among 
Black people would nearly double from 11 to 20 percent. The share of uninsured 
Hispanic individuals and families would grow from 21 to 31 percent. 

But we are not here to celebrate problems, we are here to discuss solutions. 
The Heroes Act, which the House passed last month, would take important steps 

toward addressing the racial inequities that have been exposed and exacerbated 
through this pandemic. 

With respect to education, the legislation dedicates nearly $1 trillion in relief for 
states and localities to help avert painful cuts to public schools. It also goes a step 
further by proposing more than $100 billion in additional emergency educational 
funding to help cover the cost of cleaning supplies and other expenses required to 
reopen; purchase educational technology, like laptops and hotspots; sustain special 
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education for students with disabilities; and help colleges and universities maintain 
their institutions. 

To support workers, the Heroes Act directs OSHA to rapidly issue an Emergency 
Temporary Standard that would require employers to implement protections for 
workers who are at the highest risk of contracting COVID–19. 

It also expands access to emergency paid sick leave to nearly 140 million workers. 
While paid leave provisions in the Families First Coronavirus Response Act took 

important steps in the right direction, far too many workers – including many 
health care workers – were excluded from these protections. 

The Heroes Act also puts ‘‘family’’ and ‘‘medical’’ back into ‘‘family and medical 
leave’’ by dramatically expanding the circumstances in which workers can take the 
12 weeks of emergency F–M-L–A paid leave. We should not force workers to choose 
between their paycheck, their health, and the health of the people around them. 

To improve health outcomes, the Heroes Act expands health insurance coverage 
for COVID–19 testing and treatment; provides full coverage of the cost of COBRA 
premiums for laid off and furloughed workers; and, increases investment in health, 
nutrition, and community support programs, including $1 billion for WIC funding 
and $1 billion in funding for Community Services Block Grant initiatives to help ad-
dress poverty. 

Finally, the Heroes Act invest $75 billion in testing and contact tracing to contain 
the virus. This includes $500 million to recruit and train contact tracing workers 
through public workforce systems and community-based organizations. 

Collectively, these provisions represent the immediate next step Congress must 
take to help our nation get through this global health crisis. 

As we confront this unprecedented challenge, we must accept our responsibility 
to build a recovery that uplifts all communities. But, if we fail to act, we will be 
experiencing a recovery that offers relief to some but leaves low-income communities 
and people of color to face long-lasting or even permanent setbacks in education, job 
opportunities, and access to health care. This systemic problem has stained our 
country’s legacy for too long. 

I look forward to hearing from our witnesses who will share with us the scope 
of this challenge and the policy considerations to right the course. 

I now recognize the distinguished Ranking Member, Dr. Foxx, for the purpose of 
making an opening statement. 

Ms. FOXX. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Before we begin, I also want to extend my condolences to our col-

leagues, Andy Barr, Jim Sensenbrenner, Suzanne Bonamici, and 
Ilhan Omar who suffered the loss of loved ones recently. My pray-
ers go out to them and their families during this difficult time. 

Mr. Chairman, you have heard me express my concerns about 
these virtual committee hearings. But it bears repeating. They fly 
in the face of 230 years of congressional and legislative precedent. 
These virtual events undermine what our Founders intended when 
they created our representative Republic. 

Americans are stepping up to help combat this virus while their 
elected leaders in the House entrusted with the job of representing 
their constituents stay home. It is shameful, shameful. 

A number of my—and, Mr. Chairman, just so you know, you 
mentioned this was an entirely remote hearing. It is not. A number 
of my Republican colleagues and I are participating in this hearing 
today from the committee room in Washington, DC, and I encour-
age you and all the other Members to return to congressional 
precedent and hold our hearings in person. 

Now turning to the topic of today’s virtual hearing, the 
coronavirus and related State-imposed shutdowns have caused dev-
astating job losses and unemployment rates not seen since the 
Great Depression. Additionally, schools were forced to close their 
doors abruptly and switch to remote learning overnight which im-
pacted 97 percent of our country’s students. 
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But let’s remember that prior to the COVID–19 pandemic, the 
U.S. economy and labor market were strong. Real GDP increased 
2.3 percent in 2019 and 2.9 percent in 2018. In February, 2020, the 
unemployment rate was at a historic low of 3.5 percent. Black un-
employment was 5.4 percent in August, 2019, the lowest ever re-
corded. 

In September, 2019, the Hispanic unemployment rate was 3.9 
percent, also the lowest ever recorded. And in June, 2019, Asian 
unemployment was a record low 2.1 percent. 

Furthermore, at the beginning of 2020, workers in the bottom 10 
percent of income had higher average wage growth than those in 
the top 10 percent. By January, 2020, low income workers—low in-
come earners saw a 15 percent increase in pay since the President 
took office. 

However, we know that Americans, including minority commu-
nities, have felt the negative effects of these unprecedented times. 
The Centers For Disease Control and Prevention, CDC, estimates 
that Blacks and Hispanics account for nearly 40 percent of 
COVID–19 deaths in the U.S. Minority communities have also been 
impacted economically by pandemic-related shutdowns with the 
rate of Black-owned businesses falling 41 percent, Hispanic-owned 
businesses falling 32 percent, and Asian-owned businesses falling 
26 percent. 

We know the pro-growth policies enacted by congressional Re-
publicans and the Trump administration benefited workers, em-
ployers, and families before the onset of the COVID–19 pandemic. 
Reopening the economy responsibly and ensuring public health are 
not mutually exclusive. We can and we must open America again, 
while taking into consideration the recommendations from our pub-
lic health officials. 

Look at the May jobs report for proof. Last month 2.5 million 
jobs were added to the economy, a significant indicator that reopen-
ing the economy safely is the best way to help all Americans get 
back on their feet. Also just last week the Wall Street Journal re-
ported that, quote, new layoffs are being offset by employers hiring 
or recalling workers their States have allowed more businesses to 
reopen in recent weeks. 

The White House and CDC have issued guidelines for opening up 
America again. These detailed guidelines which include three 
phases based on professional guidance from public health officials 
are intended to help State and local leaders make timely decisions 
about reopening the economy and getting people back to work, 
while protecting lives. 

And, in fact, every State has started implementing phased re-
opening plans, allowing nonessential businesses to reopen and op-
erate safely, allowing employees to return to work, and allowing 
Americans to begin resuming daily activities. 

As I previously mentioned, the pre-pandemic economy ushered in 
under the Republican-led Congress and the Trump administration 
benefited workers, employers, and families alike. Employment was 
at record lows including minority unemployment, low-income earn-
ers saw a 15 percent increase in pay, and 7 million jobs were avail-
able and ready to be filled. 
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If we hope to achieve pre-pandemic economic conditions that en-
able Americans to flourish and reach their greatest potential, we 
must continue forging a forward-looking path to help minority com-
munities to recover and prosper as they were prior to the pan-
demic. 

The Nation’s economic recovery and path to prosperity for all 
Americans is contingent upon reopening our Nation’s schools and 
businesses safely and responsibly. Mandating further topdown Fed-
eral laws and policies as proposed by House Democrats will only 
compound the challenges that all Americans currently face as we 
continue to combat COVID–19. 

I want to thank the witnesses for participating in this hearing, 
but I hope in the future we can have all our witnesses testify here 
with us in Washington as we work in person on behalf of hard-
working Americans. 

I yield back, Mr. Chairman. 
[The statement of Ms. Foxx follows:] 

Prepared Statement of Hon. Virginia Foxx, Ranking Member, Committee on 
Education and Labor 

Mr. Chairman, you’ve heard me express my concerns about these virtual Com-
mittee hearings, but it bears repeating—they fly in the face of 230 years of congres-
sional and legislative precedent. These virtual events undermine what our Founders 
intended when they created our representative republic. Americans are stepping up 
to help combat this virus, while their elected leaders in the House, entrusted with 
the job of representing their constituents, stay home. It’s SHAMEFUL. A number 
of my Republican colleagues and I are participating in this hearing today from the 
Committee hearing room in Washington, DC. I encourage you to return to congres-
sional precedent and hold our hearings in person. 

Turning to the topic of today’s virtual hearing, the coronavirus and related state- 
imposed shutdowns have caused devastating job losses and unemployment rates not 
seen since the Great Depression. Additionally, schools were forced to close their 
doors abruptly and switch to remote learning overnight, which impacted 97 percent 
of our country’s students. 

But let’s remember that prior to the COVID–19 pandemic, the U.S. economy and 
labor market were strong. Real GDP increased 2.3 percent in 2019 and 2.9 percent 
in 2018. In February 2020, the unemployment rate was at a historic low of 3.5 per-
cent. Black unemployment was 5.4 percent in August 2019, the lowest ever re-
corded. In September 2019, the Hispanic unemployment rate was 3.9 percent, also 
the lowest ever recorded. And in June 2019, Asian unemployment was a record-low 
2.1 percent. 

Furthermore, at the beginning of 2020, workers in the bottom 10 percent of in-
come had higher average wage growth than those in the top 10 percent. By January 
2020, low-income earners saw a 15 percent increase in pay since the President took 
office. 

However, we know that Americans, including minority communities, have felt the 
negative effects of these unprecedented times. The Centers for Disease Control and 
Prevention (CDC) estimates that blacks and Hispanics account for nearly 40 percent 
of COVID–19 deaths in the U.S. Minority communities have also been impacted eco-
nomically by pandemic-related shutdowns, with the rate of black- owned businesses 
falling 41 percent, Hispanic-owned businesses falling 32 percent, and Asian-owned 
businesses falling 26 percent. 

We know the pro-growth policies enacted by congressional Republicans and the 
Trump administration benefited workers, employers, and families before the onset 
of the COVID–19 pandemic. 

Reopening the economy responsibly and ensuring public health are NOT mutually 
exclusive. We can, and we must, open America again while taking into consideration 
the recommendations from our public health officials. Look at the May jobs report 
for proof. Last month, 2.5 million jobs were added to the economy—a significant in-
dicator that reopening the economy safely is the best way to help all Americans get 
back on their feet. Also, just last week the Wall Street Journal reported that ‘‘new 
layoffs are being offset by employers hiring or recalling workers as states have al-
lowed more businesses to reopen in recent weeks.’’ 
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The White House and CDC have issued ‘Guidelines for Opening Up America 
Again.’ These detailed guidelines—which include three phases based on professional 
guidance from public health officials—are intended to help state and local leaders 
make timely decisions about reopening the economy and getting people back to work 
while protecting lives. 

And in fact, every state has started implementing phased reopening plans, allow-
ing non-essential businesses to reopen and operate safely, allowing employees to re-
turn to work, and allowing Americans to begin resuming daily activities. 

As I previously mentioned, the pre-pandemic economy—ushered in under the Re-
publican-led Congress and the Trump administration—benefited workers, employ-
ers, and families alike. Unemployment was at record lows, including minority unem-
ployment; low-income earners saw a 15 percent increase in pay; and 7 million jobs 
were available and ready to be filled. 

If we hope to achieve pre-pandemic economic conditions that enabled Americans 
to flourish and reach their greatest potential, we must continue forging a forward- 
looking path to help minority communities to recover and prosper as they were prior 
to the pandemic. 

The nation’s economic recovery and path to prosperity for all Americans is contin-
gent upon reopening our nation’s schools and businesses safely and responsibly. 
Mandating further top-down federal laws and policies as proposed by House Demo-
crats will only compound the challenges that all Americans currently face as we con-
tinue to combat COVID–19. 

I want to thank the witnesses for participating in this hearing, but I hope that 
in the future we can have all our witnesses testifying here with us in Washington 
as we work in person on behalf of hardworking Americans. 

Chairman SCOTT. I thank you, and I look forward to that day 
myself. 

All other Members who wish to insert written statements into 
the record may do so by submitting them to the Committee Clerk 
electronically in Microsoft Word format by 5:00 o’clock Sunday, 
July 5, 2020. I will now briefly introduce our witnesses. 

Dr. Camara Jones is an adjunct professor of the Rollins School 
of Public Health at Emory University, a senior fellow and adjunct 
associate professor at Morehouse School of Medicine, and past 
president of the American Public Health Association. 

Valerie Wilson is the director of the Program on Race, Ethnicity, 
and the Economy at the Economic Policy Institute. And I am 
pleased to note she is an alumni of Hampton University in my dis-
trict. 

Mr. Avik S. A. Roy is president of The Foundation For Research 
on Equal Opportunity. 

And Mr. John King is the president and CEO of the Education 
Trust and former Secretary of the United States Department of 
Education. 

Instructions to our witnesses. We appreciate the witnesses for 
participating today and look forward to your testimony. Let me re-
mind the witnesses that we have seen your testimony, and it will 
appear in full in the hearing record. Pursuant to committee rule 
7(d) and committee practice, each of you is asked to limit your oral 
present tying a five-minute summary of your written statement. 
Let me remind the witnesses that you are aware that it is illegal 
to knowingly and willfully falsify any statement to Congress. So we 
will look forward to your testimony. 

During your testimony staff will be keeping track of time and 
will use a chime to signal when one minute is left, a brief chime 
when one minute is left. And when time is up entirely, a more ob-
noxious chime will occur at that time. Please be attentive to time 
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and when your time is over, please wrap up your testimony and 
remute your microphone. 

If anyone is experiencing technical difficulties during your testi-
mony or later in the hearing, you should stay connected on the 
platform and make sure you are muted with your mute button 
highlighted in red and use your phone to immediately contact the 
committee’s IT director whose number has been provided. 

We will let all witnesses make their presentations before we 
move to member questions. When answering questions, please re-
member to unmute your microphone and then remute when you 
are finished. 

We will first recognize Dr. Jones for five minutes. 

STATEMENT OF CAMARA P. JONES, MD, MPH, PH.D., ADJUNCT 
PROFESSOR, ROLLINS SCHOOL OF PUBLIC HEALTH AT 
EMORY UNIVERSITY, SENIOR FELLOW AND ADJUNCT ASSO-
CIATE PROFESSOR, MOREHOUSE SCHOOL OF MEDICINE, 
PAST PRESIDENT, AMERICAN PUBLIC HEALTH ASSOCIATION 
ATLANTA, GA 

Dr. JONES. Thank you, Chairman Scott and Ranking Member 
Foxx, for inviting my testimony this morning, this afternoon. 

And as you outlined, COVID–19 has had a tremendously dis-
proportionate impact on the health and well-being of communities 
of color. For example, even right now if you compare the death 
rates from COVID–19 by racial ethnic groups, Black folks are dying 
at 62 per 100,000, American Indians and Alaska Natives 36 per 
100,000, Latinx people 28 per 100,000, Asian folks from 26 per 
100,000, and White folks 26 per 100,000. And these racial, espe-
cially for Black Americans, the proportion, the 2.3 times that Black 
Americans are dying compared to White and Asian Americans has 
never dipped below 2 for the entire course of the pandemic. 

And why is this? It is because communities of color are more 
likely to be infected with the virus. And then once infected, they 
are more likely to die. They are more likely to be infected because 
they are more exposed and less protected, and then once infected 
more likely to die because they are more burdened by chronic dis-
eases with less access to healthcare. 

So this doesn’t just so happen. You know, we are startled by 
what we are seeing with COVID–19. But if opportunity were equal-
ly distributed across this country and if exposure to risk to equally 
distributed, there would be no way we could slice and dice our pop-
ulation and see any differences in terms of exposure rates, in terms 
of, you know, infection, in terms of death. 

So what this indicates is that opportunity is not equally distrib-
uted by race ethnicity in this country nor is exposure to risk and, 
in fact, they are differentially distributed by race ethnicity and the 
name of the system that causes this differential distribution is rac-
ism. 

Racism is a system for structuring opportunity and assigning 
value based on so-called race, based on the social interpretations of 
how one looks, which has three impacts. It unfairly disadvantages 
some individuals in communities, unfairly advantages other indi-
viduals in communities, and saps the strength of the whole society 
through the waste of human resources. 
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I know that there are some people who would assert that racism 
doesn’t exist or might assert that, if it did exist, it is systemic. Not, 
that you know, that it is not systemic, that it is an individual char-
acter flaw. I actually use lots of allegories to explain to everybody 
how racism exists. So if there is one member who wants to ask me 
in 3 minutes to share an allegory about that, I don’t have time in 
my opening statement. But if somebody was wondering about the 
dual-reality allegory, I would love that question. 

But getting back to what we need to do, first of all, we need to 
act. Saying that racism is the basis of these differences is not an 
excuse. It is a call to action because structural racism most often 
manifests as inaction in the face of need. 

So I am providing you all—I have my own ideas for action but 
you guys are in such a great job. I am providing you with three 
tools to help guide your future action, to help analyze how you 
should go, because we need to ask the why—that is racism—in 
order to get to the what. If you don’t have the right answer to why, 
then the what will never result in improvements that are all the 
way. 

So, the first tool is the question: How is racism operating here? 
Looking at elements of decision-making in our structures, policies, 
practices, norms, and values, which are actually, yeah, elements of 
decision-making structures are the who, what, when, and where of 
decision-making, especially who is at the table, who is not. 

What is on the agenda, what is not. Policies are written hows of 
decision-making, practices and norms of the unwritten hows of de-
cision-making, values are the why. And after I outline the other 
two, I am going go back and say how that helps us with COVID– 
19. 

The second of the three tools are the three principles for achiev-
ing health equity, recognizing that health equity is assurance of 
the conditions for optimal health for all people. It is a govern-
mental function assurance. Three principles for achieving health 
equity include valuing all individuals and populations equally, rec-
ognizing and rectifying historical injustices, and providing re-
sources not equally but according to need. An application of those 
principles can guide our further actions. 

The third tool is something that many of you may not even have 
heard of, although you are the most erudite and, you know wow, 
connected folks in the country. That is the International Conven-
tion on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination, 
which is an international antiracism treaty that was adopted by 
the UN General Assembly in 1965, signed by the United States in 
1966, ratified by the U.S. Senate in 1994— 

So, it took 28 years—but under which we have present-day obli-
gations. One of our obligations is to submit a report about every 
6 years to a UN committee, which we do. The last report was sub-
mitted in 2013. The committee reviews that report, all of the kinds 
of reports, and then sends back its concluding observations. And 
the most recent concluding observations—I hope that was the short 
one. I never heard the short one. 

Chairman SCOTT. You have one minute remaining. 
Dr. JONES. Okay. I didn’t know that was the short one or the 

long one. That was pretty obnoxious. Anyway— 
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So, I will just point out that we have—that the concluding obser-
vations provided to us in 2014 highlighted concerns and rec-
ommendations around racial profiling, around the disproportionate 
incarceration of people of color, around health disparities, the 
achievement gap in education, residential segregation, all of these 
things. 

So, how is racism operating here with regard to COVID–19? In 
terms of the who, what, when, and where, the structural stuff, the 
residential segregation leading to educational opportunity segrega-
tion, leading to occupational segregation, to we’re more on-the- 
front-line jobs and less—and in terms of the policies, we are less 
protected in terms of PPE, in terms of paid sick leave, in terms of 
family and medical leave, all of the things that you are addressing. 

In terms of practices, the locations of testing sites and the early 
policies requiring doctor’s orders and the like. In terms of norms, 
racism denial in this country which then puts the onus of these dis-
proportionate impacts on people’s behaviors or whatever, not recog-
nizing that living in chronically disinvested communities, poisoned, 
no access to fresh fruits and vegetables is related and then, finally, 
values as reflected in the price and standards of care. 

Thank you very much for your attention. 
[The statement of Dr. Jones follows:] 
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Chairman SCOTT. Thank you very much, Ms. Jones. 
Dr. Wilson. 

STATEMENT OF VALERIE RAWLSTON WILSON, PH.D., DIREC-
TOR, PROGRAM ON RACE, ETHNICITY, AND THE ECONOMY, 
ECONOMIC POLICY INSTITUTE, SILVER SPRING, MD 

Ms. WILSON. Thank you, Chairman Scott, Ranking Member 
Foxx, and distinguished Members of this committee for the oppor-
tunity to testify. 

I am going to discuss evidence to date of the racially disparate 
economic impact of COVID–19, the large and persistent inequities 
that were predictive of the needlessly heavy burden borne by com-
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munities of color, and solutions that will avoid prolonged effects of 
the pandemic, while helping to narrow persistent racial disparities 
in the economy. 

There are three main groups of workers in the COVID–19 reces-
sion: One, those who have lost their jobs and face economic insecu-
rity; two, those who are essential workers and face health insecu-
rity; and, three, those who are able to continue working from the 
safety of their home. 

Black, Latinx, Native American, and low-income workers are 
least likely to be in that last group to have few good options to pro-
tect both their help and economic well-being. The first group of 
workers in the COVID–19 recession includes the tens of millions 
who have lost jobs during the pandemic. The national unemploy-
ment rate declined to 13.3 percent in May, but this masks huge 
disparities by race. 

As of May, the Hispanic unemployment rate was highest at 17.6 
percent, followed by the Black unemployment rate at 16.8 percent, 
the Asian unemployment rate at 15 percent, and the White unem-
ployment rate at 12.4 percent. 

Black and Asian workers were the only racial or ethnic group 
whose unemployment rates did not improve over the last month. 
Still, the unemployment rate of all groups remains higher than the 
previous overall high of 10 percent in 2009. 

The second group of workers in the COVID–19 recession are es-
sential frontline workers. While in the near term these workers 
have been protected from job loss, they face greater likelihood of 
contracting COVID–19 while performing their jobs. Black workers 
are overrepresented among this group, making up about 1 in 9 
workers overall but about 1 in 6 frontline industry workers. They 
are also more likely to be uninsured and less likely to have paid 
sick leave. 

Prior economic insecurity magnifies the current economic damage 
to workers and their families but in the United States a long his-
tory of government-sanctioned racial exclusion, discrimination, op-
pression, and exploitation have inextricably linked economic in-
equality and race. 

For example, the Black unemployment rate is typically double 
the White unemployment rate. This difference cannot be explained 
away by differences in educational attainment. Even for workers 
with college or advanced degrees, Black unemployment rate is sig-
nificantly higher than the White unemployment rate, including at 
the record low rates of unemployment reached prior to the pan-
demic. 

Among the employed, Black workers face significant pay chal-
lenges at all pay levels and at every level of education. Research 
has shown that these pay gaps have grown over the last several 
decades and have grown most among college-educated workers. 

Significant racial gaps in employment opportunities and wage 
levels translate into lower income, less savings, and higher poverty 
rates among Black and other people of color relative to White 
households. These disparities have changed little over the last 50 
years, making job losses during the pandemic especially dev-
astating. 
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Such longstanding racially stratified social and economic struc-
tures require that we center the needs of those who face the great-
est economic insecurity, thus improving the overall incepitus of any 
policy response, while narrowing the disparities by race, ethnicity, 
gender, and class. 

Many of the policies needed to address the immediate needs 
raised by the pandemic are included in the HEROES Act and other 
legislation that has been introduced since. I will mention a few as 
I conclude. 

First, a robust economic recovery is directly tied to our ability to 
secure the health and safety of communities and workplaces across 
the country. OSHA must exercise its authority to protect workers 
by issuing an enforceable emergency temporary standard that ad-
dresses the specific workplace health and safety risks associated 
with COVID–19. And workers who voice their concerns must be 
free of employer retaliation. 

Second, we must develop a national system of testing and contact 
tracing with targeted efforts in underserved communities to pro-
vide employment, adequate access to testing, and other services 
necessary for healthy communities. 

Third, since the loss of employment also means loss of health in-
surance, federally funded comprehensive health insurance with full 
coverage for COVID–19 testing and treatment, as well as paid sick 
leave and paid family leave, are essential to the economic and 
health securities. 

Fourth, continuing crucial unemployment insurance provisions 
will help avoid far more serious and persistent damage to the econ-
omy. The expiration of expanded UI and other critical support pro-
visions should be tied to automatic triggers that are measurable 
and reliable indicators of labor market recovery across all commu-
nities as opposed to arbitrary expiration dates. 

This and more will be needed to rebuild a better-than-normal 
economy with more widely shared prosperity. 

Thank you for your attention, and I will be happy to answer any 
questions. 

[The statement of Ms. Wilson follows:] 
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Chairman SCOTT. Thank you very much. 
Mr. Roy. 

STATEMENT OF AVIK ROY, CO-FOUNDER AND PRESIDENT, 
THE FOUNDATION FOR RESEARCH ON EQUAL OPPOR-
TUNITY, AUSTIN, TX 

Mr. ROY. Chairman Scott, Ranking Member Foxx, Members of 
the committee, thanks for inviting me here today. 

The Foundation For Research on Equal Opportunity, or FREOPP 
for short, is a nonpartisan think tank that focuses exclusively on 
ideas that can improve the lives of Americans on the bottom half 
of the economic ladder. 
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I welcome the opportunity to discuss our work on how COVID– 
19 economic lockdowns have widened racial inequities in education, 
health, and the workforce. 

My written statement contains a more detailed discussion of our 
findings. In my oral remarks, I will focus on three topics. First, I 
will discuss how economic lockdowns imposed by States and local-
ities, have disproportionately harmed minority employment and 
minority-owned businesses. 

Second, I will touch on how school closures disproportionately 
harm minority students and their parents. 

Third, I will discuss COVID–19 mortality by race and ethnicity 
and how States’ failure to protect nursing homes has harmed vul-
nerable seniors of all races. 

In late 2019, Black unemployment reached its lowest rate in his-
tory, 5.4 percent. Today the Black unemployment rate is 16.8 per-
cent. Hispanic unemployment rate reached 3.9 percent in late 2019. 
Today it is 17.6 percent. 

In my written testimony I detail how disparities between White 
and non-White unemployment rates also reached their lowest lev-
els in history prior to the pandemic, but the economic lockdowns 
have brought those disparities back to levels seen a decade ago. 

Compared to Whites and Asians, Blacks and Latinos are less 
likely to work in white-collar occupations where working from 
home is feasible. Instead they are seeing their jobs and hours 
slashed. Hourly wage work is down 50 percent on average and even 
more in places with the most stringent lockdowns. 

But Black-owned businesses have also been hit far harder than 
White-owned businesses. As Ms. Foxx noted it is estimated that 
Black-owned businesses have experienced losses of 41 percent be-
tween February and April versus 32 percent for Hispanic-owned 
businesses and 17 percent for White-owned companies. Put simply, 
racial and ethnic disparities are worse when the economy is worse 
and especially during the government-mandated shutdowns of the 
economy that we are experiencing today. 

As you noted, Mr. Chairman, this brings school closures dis-
proportionately harmed children from lower-income families. That 
is because wealthy families are far better equipped than low-in-
come ones to provide their kids with opportunities to learn outside 
of school. Poor children are also less likely to be able to take advan-
tage of virtual learning because they often lack high-speed internet 
access. 

Nearly 30 million low-income children receive free or reduced- 
price lunch through the National School Lunch Program. School 
closures also affect parents, especially single parents, who are un-
able to work if work means leaving their children at home, unat-
tended. 

The good news is that it is possible to safely reopen schools as 
a forthcoming paper from FREOPP will show. Other countries have 
done it while protecting public health because children are at ex-
tremely low risk of death or severe illness from COVID–19. 

One rising concern is how COVID–19 is affecting different racial 
and ethnic populations overall. The latest data from CDC indicates 
that Blacks represent a greater share of COVID deaths then they 
do of the general population, even when adjusted for the fact 



54 

COVID–19 is more prevalent in cities where minorities live dis-
proportionately. 

Mortality rates are also higher in Native American communities 
especially in Arizona and new New Mexico. What may be sur-
prising is that Whites are also dying of COVID at higher-than-pre-
dict rates. On the other hand, Hispanics and Asians represent a 
lower share of COVID deaths than would be implied by their geo-
graphically adjusted share of the U.S. population. 

The likely reason for these differences is that morbidity and mor-
tality from COVID–19 is most common among the elderly. Eighty- 
one percent of all COVID deaths in the U.S. have occurred in peo-
ple aged 65 or older, and Whites are the oldest racial group in the 
U.S. with a median age of 44. Asians have a median age of 37, 
Blacks, 34, Hispanics, 30. Hence, we should expect to see higher fa-
tality rates in Whites relative Asians and Hispanics due to their 
age, and indeed we do. On the other hand, African Americans are 
relatively young but we are still seeing higher mortality among 
Blacks. 

Some of you are familiar with our research on the tragedy taking 
place in our nursing homes and assisted living facilities. Zero point 
six percent of Americans live in long-term care facilities, and yet 
within this 0.6 percent of the population lies 43 percent of all U.S. 
deaths from the novel coronavirus, 43 percent. 

Communal nursing homes or residential facilities for medically 
vulnerable seniors who have challenges with activities of daily liv-
ing such as taking a shower or getting dressed. Nursing home resi-
dents are disproportionately poor, non-White, and enrolled in Med-
icaid. The nursing home tragedy has a bronze lining, we could say, 
because it means that the risk of death for COVID–19 for the rest 
of the population is considerably lower than we may have thought. 

We can use that information to reopen the economy safely and 
reduce the harm that we are imposing on hundreds of millions of 
Americans of all colors. 

Thank you. 
[The statement of Mr. Roy follows:] 
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Chairman SCOTT. Thank you very much, Mr. Roy. 
Secretary King. 

STATEMENT OF JOHN B. KING, JR., PRESIDENT AND CEO, THE 
EDUCATION TRUST, WASHINGTON, DC 

Mr. KING. Thank you so much. 
Chairman Scott, Ranking Member Foxx, and Members of the 

committee, thank you for the opportunity to testify. 
This hearing takes place in the shadow of massive global protests 

against police violence, seeking to ensure that #BlackLivesMatter 
is more than just a hash tag. The murders of George Floyd, 
Breonna Taylor, Ahmad Aubrey, and Rayshard Brooks remind us 
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yet again that systemic racism, antiblackness and the legacy of 
slavery still infect our institutions, public discourse, and daily 
interactions. 

Our education system is fraught with racial inequities that ex-
isted before COVID–19. Far too few Black and Latino children 
have access to affordable, high-quality preschool. Black children, 
especially Black boys, are disproportionately suspended and ex-
pelled from early learning. 

The pandemic has pushed our early childhood education sector 
toward collapse which could have dire consequences for families of 
color and early child and workforce disproportionately made up of 
women of color. 

Over 65 years after Brown versus Board of Education, district 
lines and school assignment policies still segregate K-12 students 
by race and class. Districts with the most Black, Latino, and Na-
tive Americans students spend almost $2,000 less per student per 
year than districts with mostly White students. 

Students of color are less likely to be assigned to the strongest 
teachers, less likely to have access to school counselors, less likely 
to be enrolled in advanced course work, and more likely to be sub-
jected to exclusionary discipline. These opportunity gaps, in turn, 
generate gaps in learning, high school graduation, and college ma-
triculation. 

The higher ed sector still doesn’t reflect America’s diversity. Not 
one State’s public colleges enroll or graduate a representative share 
of Black and Latino students relative to the State population. 
Meanwhile the burden of student debt falls disproportionately on 
Black students who are more likely than their White peers to have 
to borrow and are also more likely to default. 

COVID–19 has exacerbated these educational disparities. During 
the necessary school closures, Black, Latino, and Native American 
students disproportionately had less access to devices and home 
internet services, teachers with less support to execute online 
learning, parents unable to telework and assist with schoolwork, 
and more socio-emotional stressors. 

In response, we urge Congress to take the following actions. 
First, Congress must act boldly to support and strengthen P-12 
education. To address devastating budget shortfalls, over 70 stake-
holders have called on Congress to allocate at least $500 billion for 
State and local governments, including at least $175 billion for K- 
12 education and 50 billion for higher ed. 

This Federal stabilization funding must include a strong mainte-
nance of effort provision and add a maintenance of equity provision 
so States and districts can ensure that the most vulnerable stu-
dents retain critical support. 

Congress must allocate dedicated funding for broadband expan-
sion to support distance learning, for extended learning time to 
tackle significant learning loss from the pandemic, and resources to 
address students’ and educators’ nutritional, social, emotional, and 
mental health needs. 

Congress should refrain from permitting blanket waivers to key 
civil rights laws like ESSA and IDEA and protect the historic inter-
pretation of the Title 1 equitable services provision. Additionally, 
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the Federal Government must promote diverse schools, require 
data to be desegregated by race, and uphold student civil rights. 

Second, Congress must enact equitable reforms to higher edu-
cation. Congress should extend the student loan relief provisions 
included in the CARES Act into next year and offer equitable, tar-
geted debt forgiveness in recognition that the recession will make 
repaying student debt impossible for millions of borrowers. 

To counter widespread losses of financial assistance and employ-
ment, Congress should double the Pell Grant and simplify the 
FAFSA process. Implementing those policies would increase enroll-
ment and limit debt for students of color. 

But there is more Congress could do including expanding Pell ac-
cess to incarcerated students and undocumented students, increas-
ing investments in HBCUs and MSIs, supporting diversity in edu-
cator preparation programs, investing in evidence-based strategies 
to improve outcomes for low-income students and students of color, 
reigning in predatory for-profit institutions, and collecting better 
data to monitor progress. 

Finally, the Federal government should never waver in its com-
mitment to protect the civil rights and safety of all students. The 
racial inequities we face in education are significant, but not insur-
mountable. The Education Trust stands ready to assist you in the 
work ahead. 

Thank you again, for the opportunity to speak with you today, 
and I look forward to taking your questions. 

[The statement of Mr. King follows:] 
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Chairman SCOTT. Thank you very much. Thank you very much. 
And I thank all of our witnesses for their testimony. Under Com-

mittee Rule 8(a) we will now question the witnesses under the five- 
minute rule, and I will be recognizing committee Members in se-
niority order. Again, in order to ensure that the members’ five- 
minute rule is adhered to, the staff will be keeping time, keeping 
track of time and use the chime to signal when one minute is left 
and when time is up entirely. 

Again, they will sound a short chime when there is one minute 
left and a longer, more obnoxious chime when time is up. Please 
be attentive to the time and wrap up your time when your time is 
over and please remute your phone. 
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Again, if any member experiences technical difficulties during 
the hearing, you should stay connected on the platform, make sure 
you are muted with your mute button highlighted in red, and use 
your phone to immediately contact the committee’s IT director 
whose name and number has been provided. 

As chair, I will reserve my questions to the end and begin by rec-
ognizing the gentlewoman from California, Mrs. Davis, for five 
minutes. 

Mrs. Davis. 
Mrs. DAVIS. Thank you. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
And, Secretary King, it is very good to see you, sir. I certainly 

appreciate your public service. 
One issue that goes underappreciated in higher education con-

versation today is that of campus climate. Today’s colleges, as we 
all know, were built for the so-called traditional student popu-
lation, largely made up of recent high school graduates from afflu-
ent families. 

But we know that today’s students are more diverse than ever. 
They are often older. They are the first in their family to go to col-
lege or from communities that have been poorly served by our Na-
tion’s colleges and universities, not to mention our early education 
and K-12 systems. 

The protests for racial justice that have emerged across the coun-
try further underscore the need for our educational system to ad-
dress systemic racism and ensure that students of color are well- 
served and supported. 

Recently the President of Johns Hopkins University revealed 
that in 2014 they discontinued the practice of offering students 
preference in admissions for having family members who also at-
tended the university, often called legacy admissions. And in the 
article he recognizes this was not an easy step to take. But this 
shift has allowed space for more Pell Grant-eligible students to en-
roll. 

Secretary King, can you further explain some of the inequities 
associated with the practice of legacy admissions in higher edu-
cation? 

Mr. KING. Yes. The legacy admission policy has the impact of dis-
proportionately advantaging students, White students— 

Mrs. DAVIS. Mr. Secretary, I think we are having sound prob-
lems. 

Chairman SCOTT. Ben, can you intervene? 
VOICE. Mr. King, can you turn your volume on your mikes down? 

Leave your speaker. You are bouncing off your microphone and 
causing a bit of echo. 

Mr. KING. All right. Is that better? 
Voice. It is not, sir. It may be—let’s see. The communication was 

good at the beginning of your testimony, sir. Let’s see. Can you 
mute your microphone and then unmute it again just to try and see 
if that improves the quality? 

Mr. KING. Sure. 
VOICE. Mr. King, in the interest of time, I will jump offline with 

him and try to fix this. I think this may be something that we need 
to reset. 
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Chairman SCOTT. Ben, can you have him call in with audio over 
the phone? 

VOICE. Yes. 
Chairman SCOTT. Okay. Ben. Mr. King, let’s see, if you could 

please use a phone and call your audio in. 
Mr. KING. Okay. 
Chairman SCOTT. Just mute your phone and call into— 
VOICE. I will call—give you the number when you’re ready, sir. 
Mr. KING. Okay. Go ahead. 
VOICE. It would be 415-527-5035, sir. 
Mr. KING. 5025. 
VOICE. 5035, sir. 
Mr. KING. 35. 
VOICE. Yes, sir. Let me know if you need the access code, Mr. 

King. 
Mr. King, the access code is 996979932 and please follow any 

prompts in the affirmative. I think I can confirm you, Mr. King. 
Can you speak again, please? 

I am sorry. I think you are on mute. And go ahead, Mr. King. 
Mr. KING. All right. Can you hear me now? 
VOICE. I can. So it will—now you will use your phone’s mute ca-

pacity in order to mute your audio, sir, but this sounds very good. 
Thank you for your time and consideration, Mr. King. 

Mr. KING. All right. Sorry about that. So in response to the ques-
tion, good to see you, Congresswoman. 

On the issue of legacy admissions, what we know is that the leg-
acy advantage can translate into as much as a 45 percent increase 
in the likelihood of a student being admitted compared to a simi-
larly situated who doesn’t have the benefit of the legacy preference. 

The consequence for our selective admission universities is that 
low-income students and students of color are at an enduring dis-
advantage and are dramatically underrepresented on those cam-
puses and in those institutions. 

So it makes sense, if universities are true to their commitments 
to a diverse student body, to eliminate legacy preferences. But to 
really ensure that students of color are fully represented in selec-
tive admission universities, more is needed. 

Race needs to be taken into consideration in admissions policies. 
Financial aid needs to be provided to so that low-income students 
can have access to those institutions. More work needs to be done 
to recruit diverse fact to create a positive climate for students, and 
specific efforts need to be made to recruit students from high 
schools that serve large numbers of students of color. 

But certainly eliminating the legacy admissions would be an im-
portant, strong step to improving diversity on our Nation’s cam-
puses. 

Mrs. DAVIS. Thank you, Mr. Secretary. I appreciate that, because 
I think we all have to ask the question about the Federal role in 
that as well and it may be that encouraging and we also know that 
early admission plays a bit of a role as well. 

Would you agree with that? 
Mr. KING. Yeah. For many institutions the early admissions 

practice, again, advantages those students who have the most re-
sources. If you think about access to school counselors, for example, 
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we have some States where there are 500, 600 students per coun-
sellor. And so counselors aren’t able to support students. Students 
aren’t able to take advantage of some of those early admission 
processes. 

Mrs. DAVIS. Uh-huh, yeah. 
Well, thank you again. 
How can our institutions of higher education lead the way in dis-

mantling systemic racism and addressing the harm done to com-
munities of color, even in a COVID world where students are going 
to be off-campus? What new approaches do we have to think about? 
I believe I have one minute left. 

Mr. KING. Sure. Well, one immediate step is that campuses need 
to make sure that students can access higher education through 
distance learning. We know that low-income students and dis-
proportionate students of color were at risk of not having the de-
vices and Internet access they needed. 

There is a congressional effort that Congresswoman Eschoo put 
forward to try to dedicate resources for higher ed to provide them 
that access. I think that is critical so we make sure that students 
can take advantage of higher ed this fall which will certainly be 
distant on some campuses, hybrid on others. 

Mrs. DAVIS. Uh-huh, right. Thank you very much, sir. Good to 
have you with us. 

Chairman SCOTT. Thank you. 
Dr. Foxx, do you wish to be recognized at this point? 
Ms. FOXX. Yes, sir, I do. 
Chairman SCOTT. Dr. Foxx, you are recognized for five minutes. 
Ms. FOXX. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Roy, prior to the COVID–19 pandemic, our country had 

record low unemployment across the board including for Black, 
Hispanic and Asian workers. What significant policies and eco-
nomic conditions resulted in the historically low rates which ex-
isted before the pandemic? 

And as Congress considers additional policy prescriptions for ad-
dressing the pandemic, how are the negative economic effects of the 
pandemic different from previous economic downturns such as the 
2008 financial crisis? 

Mr. ROY. Well, I will start, ma’am, with the second question, and 
then go back to the first. On the second question, we can hope that, 
if and when States and localities reopen their economies, there will 
be a relatively rapid rebound of businesses that did not run out of 
cash during the pandemic. The average small business has about 
30 to 28 days of cash on hand if business shuts down. So, for those 
businesses, who knows how many of them will rebound. 

But the ones that rebound, we should see unemployment recover 
relatively rapidly. And we saw that with SARS-CoV-1 in Asia. So 
that is my hope on that front, that, compared to the recession in 
2008, where there was—there were underlying problems with the 
economy, particularly the inflation in housing prices, here we see 
something that hopefully can be relatively quickly solved if reopen-
ing can take place. 

In terms of your first question—I am sorry. Now I have lost my— 
remind me what the first question, just briefly, was. 

Ms. FOXX. Yeah. What are the— 
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Mr. ROY. Oh. The drivers of the low employment. Right. 
Ms. FOXX. Fox right. 
Mr. ROY. Right. So there were several things that, from a policy 

standpoint, led to record low unemployment prior to the pandemic. 
So that was something that was going on since the great recession 
from 2008, but the biggest drivers in the last several years have 
clearly been the Tax Cut and Jobs Act of 2017 and regulatory 
changes which have allowed manufacturing jobs and other indus-
tries to hire and expand in ways that have allowed employment to 
rise. 

And, again, when employment rises, who benefits? Particularly, 
it is lower income workers, hourly wage workers that are dis-
proportionately non-White. 

Ms. FOXX. Right. I don’t think there were any of those proposals 
in the HEROES Act. 

Mr. Roy, as you have stated in your written testimony and in 
your research, a long-term shutdown is untenable, we have no 
choice but to reopen responsibly, even though a vaccine for 
COVID–19 has not been developed and research on treatment con-
tinues. Would you elaborate on the impact of the State and local 
shutdowns, whether it is possible to combat the pandemic and safe-
ly reopen at the same time and what effects this approach will 
have on communities around the country? 

Mr. ROY. The most important thing to understand about COVID– 
19 is the disproportionate impact it has not so much on race—so 
that is important, too—but on age. The fact is that 81 percent of 
all deaths due to COVID–19 are happening in people over the age 
of 65. And, as I mentioned in my testimony, 43 percent of all 
deaths are happening in the 0.6 percent of the population that lives 
in nursing homes. 

On the flip side, COVID–19 from a mortality and severe illness 
standpoint is not really affecting younger people. Yes, there are iso-
lated cases, but, in general, the probability of dying of influenza is 
much greater in young children than it is of COVID–19. 

So that gives us an opportunity to reopen schools. Obviously, we 
have to take care to make sure that vulnerable teachers and other 
school staff are protected and that children who live with vulner-
able grandparents, say, or other at-risk members of their house-
hold, that they are protected and they have the resources to learn 
outside of school, but we can reopen schools. Other countries are 
doing it, and that is an important thing for this committee to con-
sider. 

Ms. FOXX. Thank you. 
You have already mentioned this. So I want to build on that 

point that you just made. Could you explain further the impact the 
actions of these Governors who forced nursing homes to accept 
COVID–19 patients who have been discharged from the hospital? 
Could you talk a little bit about the death rates and which States 
have experienced the highest rates of nursing home deaths? 

And, Mr. Chairman, for your information, Mr. Thompson is back 
in the room. 

Mr. ROY. So, in my written testimony, I have detailed State- 
based data on both the share of overall COVID–19 deaths that are 
taking place in nursing home by State and also the percentage of 
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nursing home and long-term care facility residents in that State 
that have died of COVID–19. 

The worst State by far on that second metric is New Jersey. New 
Jersey is one of the States—11 percent of all residents of long-term 
care facilities in New Jersey have died of COVID–19—11 percent. 
And that is, in part, because New Jersey is one of the States, like 
New York, like Michigan, and several others, that forced nursing 
homes to accept people with active COVID–19 infections who were 
being discharged from hospitals, and that contributed significantly 
to the spread of COVID–19 in our long-term care facilities. 

Ms. FOXX. And that is the same State where the State health di-
rector, I believe, took her own mother out of the long-term care fa-
cility before she enforced the rule to allow those people to come 
back in. That is one of the most shameful things that has happened 
in this country in my opinion. 

Thank you, Dr. Roy. 
Chairman SCOTT. Does the ranking member yield back? 
Ms. FOXX. I yield back. 
Chairman SCOTT. Thank you. The gentleman from Arizona, Mr. 

Grijalva. 
Mr. GRIJALVA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the hear-

ing, and I appreciate the witnesses for being here. 
Secretary King, good to see you again. We often talk about 

achievement gaps in education, often, and there has been a recent 
move to reframe those gaps as a result of—and, as a result, people 
are talking about opportunity gaps to highlight the systematic in-
equities in educational funding. These opportunity gaps are actu-
ally educational debt. 

That debt has become even more apparent as a result of the 
COVID–19 pandemic and the debts that have long—that we have 
collectively failed to pay for a long, long time. 

Mr. King, what will happen if Congress doesn’t act with a level 
of urgency to pay back some of those debts for communities of color 
in the education arena, and as pressure to reopen schools—K-12, 
in particular—intensifies, the consequences of that cost that will be 
attendant to local communities as well as they prepare to respond 
to orders from States to open up those schools immediately? 

Mr. KING. I am sorry. Good to see you, Congressman. 
Mr. GRIJALVA. Good to see you. 
Mr. KING. So, at this moment, what we know is that school dis-

tricts are getting 90 percent or more of their funding from State 
and local dollars, and so those State and local budgets have taken 
a huge hit from the COVID–19 economic crisis, and that is going 
to translate into significant cuts to school district funding. 

Some school districts are preparing around the country for 20, 25 
percent cut in State aid. That will have a devastating impact. The 
NEA and others have estimated that could mean approaching 2 
million jobs lost in the education sector, layoffs of teachers. It will 
also mean the elimination of programs, particularly programs that 
serve the most vulnerable students. 

We also know that, if those cuts happen, districts will be much 
less able to do the kinds of practices that public health requires to 
have a safe reopen of schools. So we need Congress to step in with 
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State stabilization dollars to prevent those cuts, and additional re-
sources to address the consequences of COVID–19. 

Mr. GRIJALVA. Thank you. 
Mr. Roy, if I may, a question out of curiosity: In your verbal tes-

timony, you mentioned the impact of small businesses, particularly 
the disproportionate negative impact on businesses owned by peo-
ple of color and how that is so important to the recovery. You men-
tioned the unemployment in response to Dr. Foxx’s question. 

As we, as a Congress, struggle to make sure that the money that 
we are providing to local communities and to the administration for 
the implementation and the supplemental support of these small 
businesses that are disproportionately being affected now, do you 
think it is appropriate and necessary for, let’s say, Secretary 
Mnuchin to release how the $650 billion that were provided for 
PPP and for other direct assistance to small businesses and busi-
nesses in general—that would give us a framework to see if—what 
impact that money is having. Do you think that all those figures 
should be released publicly? 

Mr. ROY. I do, yes. 
Mr. GRIJALVA. And, in doing so, I think it helps us guide how we 

need to structure making sure that the money goes to the greatest 
need. Is that correct? 

Mr. ROY. One of my concerns about the way the PPP was de-
signed by Congress is that it basically favored medium to large 
businesses over small businesses on a relative basis. 

Mr. GRIJALVA. I agree. 
Mr. ROY. Because, if you are a one- or two-person shop, you don’t 

have the resources to be organized enough to draw that money 
down from PPP. The money ran out before [inaudible] people be-
came more aware of what was going on. So the smallest businesses 
did not benefit from PPP nearly as much as they needed to. 

Mr. GRIJALVA. Thank you. 
I yield back, Mr. Chairman, and thank you for the hearing. 
Chairman SCOTT. Thank you. Gentleman from Tennessee, Dr. 

Roe. Dr. Roe? 
Mr. Thompson? Mr. Thompson? 
Ms. FOXX. He is having trouble. Dr. Roe is one of our members 

at the funeral. 
Chairman SCOTT. Okay. 
Ms. FOXX. Mr. Thompson, I believe, is ready. 
Chairman SCOTT. Mr. Thompson, recognized for 5 minutes. 
Ms. FOXX. Well, sorry, Mr. Chairman. He is having a problem. 

Would you go to Mr. Walberg, and then come back to Mr. Thomp-
son? 

Chairman SCOTT. No problem. 
The gentleman from Michigan, Mr. Walberg. 
Mr. WALBERG. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Can you hear me? 
Chairman SCOTT. I can hear you. 
Mr. WALBERG. That is great. I appreciate this. 
And I notice that Representative Bonamici is in the room as it 

were right now, so certainly express our condolences to her at the 
loss of her mother. 

Going back to a little of the statements that began about the HE-
ROES Act, I think we need to understand that the HEROES Act 
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is really just a messaging piece with no expectation that it would 
ever pass, and I—you know, I think it is cynical to even keep bring-
ing it up as legitimate. 

Also, there is a reason that major cities with terrible health and 
education outcomes are in long-held Democrat- controlled govern-
ments. That is a fact. Even in my boyhood home growing up in Chi-
cago, challenges are there, but it has been the efforts of the long- 
held Democrat leadership that always complains about not having 
the outcomes we want, and, yet, the policies are still the same. And 
I think it is time to stop blaming the Republicans, who have been, 
especially in these last 3 years, very evidently been pushing real 
change that works and brought about economic growth in this 
country only impacted by COVID–19. 

I think, also, until we stop opposing educational choice for mi-
norities, like the D.C. Promise, the complaints ring hollow, and so 
I just want to point that out as well. 

Mr. Roy, we know that COVID–19 is much more lethal for those 
over 65 years of age, like myself, with certain chronic conditions. 
Sadly, we now have a very sobering figure out there that shows 
nursing homes and assisted-living facilities have been some of the 
hardest hit victims of COVID–19. In my home State of Michigan, 
as of last Monday, almost 2,000 deaths have taken place among in-
dividuals who lived in nursing home facilities, which represents ap-
proximately one-third of the deaths Statewide. 

Mr. Roy, your testimony mentions that over 40,000 seniors have 
tragically died under this care. What percentage of the U.S. popu-
lation lives in long-term care facilities, and how does that compare 
with the share of COVID–19 deaths? 

Mr. ROY. So, sir, as I mentioned in my oral and written testi-
mony, 0.6 percent of Americans or U.S. residents live in nursing 
homes or assisted-living facilities, and, yet, they represent 43 per-
cent Nationwide of all deaths from COVID–19. 

Mr. WALBERG. Unbelievable. Unfortunately, Michigan was one of 
the handful of States, about five States, where the Governor issued 
an executive order forcing nursing homes to admit COVID–19-posi-
tive patients back into their facilities. Even more sadly, it is being 
reported that the State implemented this policy, contrary to rec-
ommendations it received from the State’s leading nursing home 
association. 

And so, Mr. Roy, how did this policy create such a dangerous sit-
uation for our Nation’s seniors, and what should be done to address 
the challenges nursing homes face while caring for COVID–19 pa-
tients? 

Mr. ROY. There is no doubt that Governor Whitmer’s order to 
force nursing homes to accept patients with active COVID–19 infec-
tions worsened the state of nursing homes when it comes to 
COVID–19 fatalities. And we mentioned that one-third—you know, 
what the State is reporting as one-third of all deaths from COVID– 
19 in Michigan are coming from COVID–19 in nursing homes, first 
of all, the integrity of Michigan’s data is not clear because Michi-
gan has been one of the last States to actually report the data. 
They were the third to last State to report the data based on our 
work, and they also have had a big outbreak overall. 
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So, if you actually look at nursing homes with nursing home resi-
dents overall, 3 percent of all people who live in long-term facilities 
in Michigan have died from COVID–19, which is one of the highest 
rates in the country. 

And so it is a real problem, and I think, in particular, what con-
cerns me about Michigan is the fact that Michigan refused for 
many, many weeks to disclose their nursing home fatality data 
until basically CMS forced nursing homes to directly report their 
data to CMS and go around the State governments that were being 
cagey with their data. 

Mr. WALBERG. Yeah, it was only about the last week or week and 
a half ago that Michigan began giving those—that data, but it was 
underreported as well. What can be done to address these data 
shortcomings moving forward to ensure we have the best informa-
tion and make crucial policy decisions. 

Mr. ROY. Well, what is good is that now CMS is requiring nurs-
ing homes to directly report their fatality data to the Federal Gov-
ernment. Now, the problem is that only starts on May 5th, that re-
quirement. That only applies to nursing homes, not to assisted-liv-
ing facilities, which are another form of long-term care facility less 
vulnerable seniors. So we are not going to get complete data from 
CMS, but at least that will help with the process. 

The most important thing we have to do, obviously, is we have 
to protect the lives of the people who are living in these nursing 
homes. The way we have to do that is we have to have strict poli-
cies about patient visitation from relatives, but we also have to 
have strict policies about testing staff and making sure staff can’t 
go from place to place, and much better oversight about infection 
control. A lot of these nursing homes were not designed to protect 
infections. That has been a huge problem, not just for this pan-
demic but in previous pandemics. 

Mr. WALBERG. I yield back. 
Chairman SCOTT. Thank you. 
The gentleman from Connecticut, Mr. Courtney? 
Mr. COURTNEY. Thank you, Chairman Scott, and thank you to all 

the witnesses for being here today. 
I just want to begin by saying I am surprised to hear my good 

friend, Mr. Walberg, disparaging or dismissing the value of the HE-
ROES Act provision for State and local assistance. Perhaps he 
missed it, but, just a couple of days ago, the U.S. Chamber of Com-
merce came out in favor of Congress acting to provide assistance 
to State and local government. They, again, are joining Jerome 
Powell, the chairman of the Federal Reserve Board, who has been, 
again, highlighting that in terms of fiscal stimulus that is still re-
quired, despite the best efforts by the Federal Reserve. And of 
course the National Governors Association, which is a bipartisan 
group, has strongly endorsed the provisions of the HEROES Act to 
bolster State and local support. 

And, again, that is not because these individuals or groups have 
been hijacked in a partisan way. This is about math and the com-
plete sort of erosion and collapse of State revenue that is hap-
pening across the country in red States and blue States. Again, it 
is just going to require that Congress take this measure up. And 
we actually are starting to see some signals out of the Senate that 
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they are going to be moving towards bringing up some version of 
fiscal stimulus, which, again, is—basically listens to what the eco-
nomic stewards of this country, particularly over at the Federal Re-
serve, have been calling for. 

I would also like to bring up another measure of the HEROES 
Act, which, again, was alluded to in Ms. Williams’ testimony, 
which, again, addresses another part of the fallout from this 
coronavirus recession, which is, again, the erosion of health insur-
ance. 

Ms. Wilson, in your testimony, again, you noted the fact that, at 
13 percent unemployment, we are still about 30 percent higher 
than the peak of the 2009 recession and the impact that is having 
on employer-based coverage. I was wondering if you could sort of 
talk about that in a little more detail in terms of what that means 
to hourly workers, which, again, predominantly is or disproportion-
ately consists more of workers and employees of color? 

Ms. WILSON. Sure. So a couple of my colleagues at the Economic 
Policy Institute have estimated that, as of May 9th, about 16.2 mil-
lion workers likely lost their employer- provided health insurance. 
What this means in terms of the racial disparities, we know that, 
going into the crisis, workers of color were less likely to have em-
ployer-provided health insurance to begin with. 

The work—the hourly workers that you mentioned also are less 
likely to be insured through their employers so that providing cov-
erage to these workers is important to their health, but it is also 
important in protecting communities and workplaces so that we 
can get everyone back to work safely. 

Mr. COURTNEY. So—and the HEROES Act does two things. Num-
ber one, again, it requires that the States basically reopen their ex-
changes for special enrollment period. And, number two, it extends 
a 100 percent subsidy for COBRA so that, again, people who are 
losing their benefits along with their layoffs are—in fact, have 
some continuity of coverage. Is that right? 

Ms. WILSON. Yes. That is my understanding, yes. 
Mr. COURTNEY. So, now, Mr. Roy, in your testimony on page 10, 

you alluded to the fact that, you know, one of the impacts of the 
lockdown on public health is, in fact, the disruption of health insur-
ance coverage. So do you support the COBRA subsidy provision, 
which, again, the U.S. Chamber of Commerce and the American 
Benefits Council has also come out and endorsed? 

Mr. ROY. Well, I don’t think that the COBRA subsidy program 
is the best way to improve— 

Mr. COURTNEY.—yeah, we don’t have a lot of time here— 
Mr. ROY. If you would like, I would be happy to answer. 
Mr. COURTNEY. Sure. 
Mr. ROY. So the best way to do it is through improving the indi-

vidual insurance market. So make the exchanges, the nongroup ex-
changes, better by funding reinsurance that allows the premiums 
to be lower in the ACA exchanges and, thereby, more accessible to 
people to people who need insurance between jobs. 

At the end of the day, we need to move away from employer- 
based coverage, which is what the Chamber of Commerce wants; 
they want everyone to be tied to their job for health coverage. We 
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should be moving to a system where individuals own their own 
health insurance. 

Mr. COURTNEY. So, I mean, I agree with you about reinsurance, 
but I also think that, you know, in real time, we are watching peo-
ple’s healthcare coverage evaporate. And I will give you an example 
in Connecticut. 

The Native American casino, Foxwoods, had 6,000 workers em-
ployed at the beginning of March. They have reopened. In fact, 
they went more aggressive than the Governor wanted. So it wasn’t 
because, you know, they shut down because of a Governor-driven 
lockdown. But, anyway, they did reopen, but they only required 
1,500 workers. So there is still 4,500 people who, again, starting on 
June 1st, lost their health coverage, and having that COBRA sub-
sidy could at least extend that coverage and not disrupt their ac-
cess to their doctors, their network of care. 

Again, you know, fixing the exchange in terms of the long game, 
I couldn’t agree with you more, but the fact of the matter is we are 
really trying to protect people in an emergency situation, and that 
is where, again, I think the COBRA subsidy, which is temporary— 
it is not a permanent fixture in the law—actually addresses a real 
need that is happening, and, again, which is disproportionately hit-
ting hourly workers, which, in the case of Foxwoods, has, again, a 
high minority workforce. 

Thank you. I yield back. 
Chairman SCOTT. Thank you. 
Is Mr. Thompson ready? The gentleman from Pennsylvania? 
Mr. THOMPSON. Chairman, I am ready. 
Chairman SCOTT. I am sorry. Who is that? 
Mr. THOMPSON. This is G.T. 
Chairman SCOTT. Okay. The gentleman from Pennsylvania, Mr. 

Thompson, is recognized for 5 minutes. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Thank you. I am kind of making do here. 
Mr. Roy, I want to thank you for making time today to join us 

here at the hearing. Obviously, due to COVID–19 and resulting 
State-mandated shutdowns, there has been a dramatic negative 
impact on the economy, workers, and families. Employment in the 
United States fell by more than 70,000 jobs in March and 20.5 mil-
lion in April. 

In my home State, Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, employment 
fell by more than 1 million nonfarm jobs in April, including de-
clines in all 11 industry supersectors. However, due to the reopen-
ing of States, employment rose by 2.5 million. That is the largest 
number of jobs gained on record, and Pennsylvania total nonfarm 
jobs were up 198,300 over the month. 

Mr. Roy, are you seeing signs that the economy is recovering and 
that jobs will continue to return? And what could prevent the— 
what is out there that may prevent the economy from rebounding 
quickly? 

Mr. ROY. Well, Mr. Thompson, as I am sure you know, we are 
seeing some gradual improvement from the depths of the recent 
lockdowns on the recession. Particularly, as some States start to 
open, there is a clear correlation between the States that have re-
opened who never really locked down severely, like, for example, 
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Florida and the economic performance of that State relative to oth-
ers. 

So that evidence at least gives us some hope that a rebound can 
happen relatively quickly as the economy is reopened, and I hope 
that we can get to that point as soon as possible. In fact, we should 
have gotten to that point for good sections of the workforce much 
earlier than we have up to this point. 

Mr. THOMPSON. Well, thank you, and I— 
Chairman SCOTT. Mr. Thompson, are you able to get your cam-

era back on? 
Mr. THOMPSON. Yes. Hold on a second. 
Now it should be on, Chairman. 
Chairman SCOTT. Okay. Well— 
Mr. HAINES. Mr. Thompson is present on the video feed cur-

rently. 
Mr. THOMPSON. It is a little confusing because I need the phone 

to speak, and just showing how handsome I am on the laptop. So 
kind of a dual role here. 

Chairman SCOTT. Okay. Keep going. 
Mr. THOMPSON. All right. Thanks, Chairman. 
Chairman SCOTT. And if you would give him about 30 extra sec-

onds for me interrupting him, I would appreciate it, Bernie. 
Mr. THOMPSON. All right. Thanks, Chairman. I guess the mes-

sage I would like to reinforce for all on this committee is, before 
we panic and look at creating all kinds of—that we ought to stay 
the course with what we have been doing prior to COVID–19 in 
terms of ladders of opportunity. 

One of the things we have been able to work on in a bipartisan 
way has been career and technical education training, and I 
think—I know that there are issues now with people whose jobs 
have been lost because of the dictates of a Governor or impact of 
risk of coronavirus, but that—as a result, those jobs will be there, 
and I think the overarching need that we have is to focus on, 
again, getting people access to the types of job training, career and 
technical education training for those jobs. 

Mr. Roy, to get America back to work, the White House and the 
CDC has issued guidelines for opening up America again, which in-
clude the three phases based on advice from public health officials. 
The guidelines are intended to help State and local officials make 
decisions about reopening the economy and getting people back to 
work while continuing to protect lives. 

Mr. Roy, I know you have looked closely at the needs to reopen 
the economy safely. What additional points would you like to high-
light for the committee on safely and responsibly reopening busi-
nesses and society? 

Mr. ROY. Yeah. Our view at the Foundation for Research on 
Equal Opportunity and, as you may know from my written testi-
mony, we have written extensively on how to reopen both the work-
place and schools. Our view— 

Mr. THOMPSON. Mr. Roy, I think you may be on mute. 
Mr. ROY. Oh, I don’t think I am on mute. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Okay. I am not. 
Mr. ROY. Okay. I will start again. I apologize. 
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As you may know from the white paper we put out at the Foun-
dation for Research on Equal Opportunity on reopening workplaces 
and schools, our view is that the President’s plan is actually too 
cautious, particularly when it comes to reopening schools, which 
can be done earlier, and reopening workplaces, particularly for 
younger members of the workforce who are at low risk for serious 
illness or death from COVID–19. And, in that context— 

Mr. THOMPSON. I can’t hear him. That is all right. 
Mr. ROY. Yeah. I am sorry about that. 
Well, to finish the answer for the record, maybe, I will just say 

that the most important things we need to do, one thing that a 
number of States have considered and more States should consider 
is starting the fall school year early to make up for some of the lost 
time from the spring. 

And the other thing, you know, we would talk about is using— 
maximizing testing in particular targeted and at-risk populations 
that are asymptomatic, like, again, people with children who live 
with grandparents or other at-risk individuals and nursing home 
facilities because the more we can isolate and trace nursing home 
interactions, the more we can reduce the spread overall. 

Mr. THOMPSON. Thank you, Chairman. I yield back. 
Chairman SCOTT. All right. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Thomp-

son. 
The gentlelady from Ohio, Ms. Fudge? 
Ms. FUDGE. Thank you so much, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Chairman, once again, my colleagues on the other side of the 

aisle live in an alternative universe with alternative facts. It ought 
to be interesting to me that Dr. Foxx and Mr. Walberg—I wonder 
if they are watching all the people marching in the streets today. 
These people are marching not because they just feel like march-
ing. They are marching because of injustice. 

You know, it would be nice if sometimes they would listen to 
what Black people actually think and not know what is best for us 
all of the time. That is if they know any Black people well enough 
to have that conversation with them. 

Dr.—Secretary King, from your experience, what can we do at 
the Federal level to prevent students of color from falling further 
behind? 

Mr. KING. Well, there is a long list, but I would start with a few 
priorities. One is we have got to save the childcare sector. Already, 
Black and Latino students are underrepresented in quality 
childcare, and, without $50 billion to stabilize the childcare sector, 
we are going to lose many of those providers. 

In K-12, we know that schools are already highly segregated by 
race and class. You have the bill, the Strength and Diversity Act, 
which would help to address that and help us move towards more 
integrating schooling. 

We also desperately need resources, resources to stabilize district 
budgets, but also resources to address learning loss. Students, par-
ticularly students of color, are less likely to have all of the things 
in place necessary to benefit from distance learning over the last 
few months. Many students will return to school many months— 
9, 10 months behind in learning, will need additional support, 
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afterschool time, extended school year, intensive tutoring to ad-
dress those needs. 

And they will also need socio-emotional and mental health sup-
port as well from many students who have been isolated from their 
relationship to school that matters so much for them. 

Ms. FUDGE. Thank you. 
Dr. Jones, how can we build trust between underserved commu-

nities and the local institutions, including hospitals and healthcare 
providers? 

Dr. JONES. First of all, there has to be communication. So, I 
think that the hospitals need to be asking folks in the community, 
‘‘What do you need?’’ There have to be perhaps community advisory 
boards and the like. There has to be an attention—is there some-
thing differential going on here by race in terms of our practice, in 
terms of sending people away from the emergency department? 

So, the hospitals have to be unafraid to collect data by race and 
actually investigate possible differences in their practice by race, 
and there has to be investment in the community, in community 
health workers; in community, you know, health centers, even if 
they are not directly associated with the hospitals. There has to be 
some linkage. 

It gets to the question of who is at the table and who is not? 
What is on the agenda is and what is not? As you said, so many 
people think that they can figure out what is good for those other 
people. We need to have the people who are impacted by decisions 
at the decision-making tables. 

Ms. FUDGE. Thank you. And, to go further with you, Dr. Jones, 
can you talk just a bit, very quickly, about the impact of poverty 
on health outcomes for people of color? 

Dr. JONES. Well, first of all, it doesn’t just so happen that people 
of color in this country are overrepresented in poverty while White 
people in this country are overrepresented in wealth. 

So, first of all, I mean, I have been writing so many notes, you 
know, talking about, well, you know, people, you know, frontline 
workers tend to be more people of color. That doesn’t just so hap-
pen. So, we shouldn’t take that as a baseline when we are trying 
to move people from there. 

So, the first thing is it is because of historical injustices that are 
being perpetuated by present-day contemporary structural factors 
that we even see an association between social class and race so 
that even—and that goes—structural factors are part and parcel of 
structural or institutionalized racism. 

So, even if we had the most successful antipoverty strategies in 
the world, if we do not also have the antiracism strategy, we would 
not take care of that, but the mechanisms are in housing. They are 
in our schools. They are in the investment in communities and in 
businesses. It is in green space. It is in sacrifice zones, the place-
ment of communities of color around known polluting industries 
and the like. 

So, poverty and race are correlated because of structural racism. 
We need to understand that, and we need to have both antipoverty 
and antiracism strategies. 

Ms. FUDGE. Thank you so very much. 
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And, as I close, Mr. Chairman, I just want to note—I want you 
to know that I learned a long time ago: If you are not at the table, 
you are on the menu. Black people are sick of being on the menu. 

I yield back. 
Chairman SCOTT. Thank you. I thank the gentlelady from Ohio. 
The gentleman from Kentucky, Mr. Guthrie? 
The gentleman from Alabama, Mr. Byrne? 
Mr. BYRNE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I am very concerned about this topic. About a third of the people 

in my district are African American, but we know from the data 
about 50 percent of the people that have died from COVID–19 in 
my district are also African American. There is something going on 
there, and it bothers me greatly. 

I have learned a lot from listening today. I have been doing a lot 
of research before today, but I think, as a Nation, we need to get 
to the bottom of this. Something is very wrong here, and we need 
to address it. 

It is also true that a disproportionate number of people in my 
district who are African American have been affected economically. 
The worst thing we can do for them back in the spring of this year 
was to shut down the American economy, shut down our society, 
and shut down our schools. 

There is no question that African Americans in my district were 
disproportionately affected when their jobs were wiped out. Small 
business people, African American small business people, lost their 
businesses as a result of it. And all children went home when they 
closed the schools, but some children had parents in households 
that could support them while they were trying to learn from 
home, and far too many African American children didn’t. 

So the best thing we can do here in Washington, besides trying 
to get to the bottom of what has happened here on the public 
health issue, is to get the American economy going again, because, 
without it, I am afraid we are only going to make inequality worse 
in this country. 

You know, a lot of people, including a lot of people in my district, 
just can’t do the jobs that they were trained to do on a Zoom meet-
ing from their home. They just can’t do that. When we take their 
jobs away from them, we take their opportunity away from them. 

So, Mr. Roy, I would like you to discuss the pre-COVID–19 
Trump economy’s effect on disparities between White and minority 
unemployment rates in this country. 

Mr. ROY. Thank you for the question. 
So, as I mentioned in my oral and written testimony, before the 

pandemic, the disparities between the White and Black unemploy-
ment rates and the disparity between White and Hispanic unem-
ployment rates had reached record lows, along with, as you know, 
the overall unemployment rate reaching record lows. And so that 
was something that I think we all could have taken the oppor-
tunity to celebrate at the time. Whether we did or not, I don’t 
know. But those disparities have come back in tremendous force 
since the lockdowns have occurred, and you have all seen the 
charts from BLS that show this data very clearly. 

And so that is—and what is interesting, too, by the way, is, if 
you look at Asian Americans, Asian Americans, for most of the 21st 
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century, have had lower unemployment rates than Whites, but, as 
a result of the economic lockdowns, that completely changed. Now 
Asian unemployment is much, much higher than the White unem-
ployment rates. 

So that is a really useful, in a sense, illustrator of how the racial 
disparities that have been created by the pandemic as opposed to 
the structural racism legacy in slavery and segregation type issues 
that we have been discussing as well. 

Mr. BYRNE. One of the things I have also noticed, Mr. Roy, is 
there has been an uptick in mental health issues as a result of 
lockdown. Do you have any information about how that uptick in 
mental health issues has affected minority communities? 

Mr. ROY. Well, it is a huge problem in so many different dimen-
sions, right? You have people who are already fragile from a men-
tal health standpoint who are being pushed over the edge, and 
then you have ordinary people who are—who had what we might 
call median or normal mental health prior to the pandemic who are 
struggling now, and there is all sorts of ways this can happen, 
right? 

You have the people who are in isolation, in their homes, not 
merely in terms of—in terms of their employment. You have people 
who may be in very crowded living facilities. This is particularly 
true, for example, in New York City, where people who live in in-
tergenerational households with maybe three generations or more 
living in the same space are at greater risk of transmitting 
COVID–19, let alone having potentially mental health challenges. 

So—and that is disproportionately a minority, particularly dis-
proportionately immigrant phenomenon both in the United States 
and elsewhere. 

So there are lots of things to be concerned about. 
Mr. BYRNE. Last question is this: What is the effect of shutting 

down schools? What is the effect on minority kids? 
Mr. ROY. Yeah. I mean, that is one of the most—the most dif-

ficult things to understand from a science standpoint, why we have 
been so aggressive at shutting down schools. 

Shutting down schools can work with influenza because influenza 
does kill young people, but COVID–19 is not influenza. It is a very 
different disease that seems to largely spare younger children. And 
so, if you look at countries that have reopened their schools, in Eu-
rope and Western Europe in particular, they have done pretty well 
with school reopenings, and we should learn from their example. 

Mr. BYRNE. That is great. Thank you very much. 
And thank you, Mr. Chairman. I yield back. 
Chairman SCOTT. Thank you. 
The gentleman from the Northern Mariana Islands, Mr. Sablan? 
Ms. Wilson? The gentlelady from Florida, Ms. Wilson? 
The gentlelady from Oregon, Ms. Bonamici? 
Ms. BONAMICI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Ranking Member 

Foxx and colleagues, thank you for the kind words of sympathy. 
Thank you to our witnesses for being here for this important con-

versation. 
I want to note I am a bit concerned about the suggestion that 

this is somehow a nursing home issue. Just a couple days ago, 
there was an article in Politico looking at a Harvard analysis of 



115 

National Center for Health Statistics data, particularly focusing on 
the disparity in the Latinx community, and this is what it said: 
The danger is elevated, especially among younger minorities. 
Latinos age 35 to 44 have a coronavirus mortality rate nearly eight 
times higher than White people in that age group. And Black peo-
ple in the same age range have a mortality rate nine times higher 
than White people. The inequity persists with Latinos age 25 to 34 
and those 45 to 54, who have a coronavirus mortality rate at least 
five times higher than Caucasians. 

So I am concerned that this is somehow an issue talking about 
what is happening in nursing homes, which of course is a concern. 

I want to follow up on Secretary King’s comments about 
childcare and early childhood education. We know the childcare 
sector already faced serious challenges, not just here in Oregon but 
across the country. There was a vast unmet need, high cost for 
families, and also insufficient compensation and benefits for early 
childhood educators. 

Fixing the childcare system is important to children. It is impor-
tant to families, and it is important to the economy, but it is also 
an issue of racial justice. As Secretary King recognized, the 
childcare workforce is overwhelmingly women and predominantly 
women of color. There are many barriers, especially with the chil-
dren of color least likely to be put in supported childcare settings. 

So we have some work to do. We need to make sure that re-
sources are equitably distributed, and we need a dual focus. We 
need to stabilize the system, but we also need to vastly improve it. 
I recently released a report, Childcare in Crisis: Solutions to Sup-
port Working Families, Children, and Educators, in which I call for 
the passage of both the Childcare is Essential Act and the 
Childcare for Working Families Act, which together represent a 
critical Federal investment in the childcare sector that also ad-
vances equity. 

Secretary King, how would you or how would providing equitable 
access to high-quality childcare and early childhood education ben-
efit children and society as a whole, and what are the repercus-
sions, particularly for low-income children and children of color if 
we continue the status quo? 

Mr. KING. Thanks so much for that question. You know, the 
Nobel Prize-winning economist James Heckman has written about 
the return on investment on early childhood education that you can 
get a seven-to-one, eight-to-one return on investment because stu-
dents who get high-quality early childhood education are more like-
ly to rise from kindergarten prepared academically; they are more 
likely to graduate from high school; they are more likely to go on 
to college; and they are more likely to have long-term economic suc-
cess; and, James Heckman has shown, long-term health benefits 
from having participated in quality early childhood education. 

So the potential returns to an investment like the Childcare for 
Working Families Act is quite powerful and ought to be a rationale 
for bold action at this moment. 

If we fail to invest in early childhood, what we know is you see 
the achievement gap already present in kindergarten—kids who 
are holding the book upside down because they are so unfamiliar 
with letters. We know there are a lot of folks who won’t be able 
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to go back to work if the childcare sector collapses, and that will 
disproportionately harm low-income communities and communities 
of color. 

Ms. BONAMICI. I appreciate that. 
And, Secretary King, I actually quote Professor Heckman in my 

report that I just released for that very reason, that this is a good 
investment that actually pays for itself over time, but also really 
gets our children, who are our future, off to a great start. 

Dr. Wilson, Secretary King gave a compelling testimony about 
how harmful gaps in access to high-quality education affects long- 
term outcomes for children of color, and yet, as you note, edu-
cational attainment is not enough on its own to bridge the divide. 
So educational attainment is enormously important, but why is it 
insufficient in itself to close labor market gaps for workers of color? 

Ms. WILSON. So educational attainment is important because it 
provides mobility. There is no question that a worker with a higher 
level of education is more likely to be employed and have higher 
wages than one with less education. 

The problem that we see in the labor market is that, at the same 
level of education, we see disparities in employment as well as 
wages. And, in fact, over the last 40 years or so, the wage gaps— 
racial wage gaps have actually grown the most among the most 
educated workers in our economy. 

So that raises another question of what is going on here, and I 
think it raise the issue of what we are here to discuss today, the 
role of racial discrimination and racism in creating unequal out-
comes in our economy. 

Ms. BONAMICI. So the Federal role in education is about [inaudi-
ble] as chair of the Civil Rights and Human Services Sub-
committee, I intend to continue addressing it, and I yield back the 
balance of my time. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman SCOTT. Thank you. 
The gentleman from Wisconsin, Mr. Grothman. 
Mr. GROTHMAN. Thanks for having me. 
It is a little bit difficult to be on here because it kind of appears 

in this committee we are supposed to always kind of look at people 
racially and just not look at people as people. So I have got to kind 
of switch my mind set for this committee. 

First thing for Mr. Roy. Today—I don’t know if you had a chance 
to look at it, but, yesterday, we had a total of 267 lives lost due 
to the COVID, which is, while not good news, is the lowest we have 
had since March 23rd. And I feel good about it because a lot of the 
so-called experts in the public health field were predicting disasters 
as States opened up their economy. But, instead, we have 267 lives. 
We have, I believe, now 10 days in a row of under a thousand lives 
lost. So it seems as though the so-called experts have rarely been 
so wrong. 

Do you want to comment, Mr. Roy, on the fact that we only had 
267 lives lost? 

I am relying on the Worldometer website, which is what a lot of 
people tell me to look at because it has been cited nationwide. Do 
you want to comment on the relatively small number of deaths now 
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that we have had so many States open up their economies com-
pared to where we were a month ago? 

Mr. ROY. Yes, Mr. Grothman. All of your points, I agree with. 
Both, there has been a precipitous decline in the daily death rate, 
and the predictions of what the death rate would look like today 
after States reopen their economies by certain experts were com-
pletely wrong—completely wrong. 

And, by the way, we should emphasize that the impact of those 
experts’ advice on low-income Americans, including minority Amer-
icans, has been disproportionately harmful. 

Mr. GROTHMAN. Okay. You think we should be in the future a 
little more jaded about the public health establishment? 

Mr. ROY. Well, here is the thing. You know, it is like CBO esti-
mates. You can have a lot of expertise on the subject genuinely and 
still get predictions wrong. Predictions are not facts, and I think 
what happened here is you had a lot of people making educated 
guesses to the best of their ability, we might say, but they were 
just guesses, and yet we were expected to treat those guesses like 
they were certainty. 

Mr. GROTHMAN. Thanks. My own personal weighing in, my little 
world that an individual Congressman gets, is there is a growing 
body of information that the way to avoid COVID is to have more 
vitamin D in your body, or at least there is a strong correlation be-
tween vitamin D and not getting the COVID. Are you familiar with 
that sort of thing, and would it be—perhaps be better off when 
we—rather than analyzing the chance of getting COVID by race, 
analyzing the chance of getting COVID by the amount of vitamin 
D in your body? 

Mr. ROY. Well, as you know, correlation is not causation. The 
reason I mention that in this particular context is we don’t know 
if the better response of people with high vitamin D is due to the 
presence of vitamin D or the fact that they are outdoors more. And 
what I mean by that is, if you are outdoors and you are exposed 
to sunlight and you are not in closed, confined areas with people 
who are COVID infected, that seems to be a major vector of trans-
mission. Outdoor infection or transmission seems to be very, very 
low. But if you are in an enclosed space like a subway in New York 
City, for example, or a small apartment with the three generations 
of your family, that tends to be where the transmission occurs, or 
a nursing home, for example. 

Mr. GROTHMAN. Okay. So you would say that a lot of this ad-
vice—at least in the State of Wisconsin, we were getting advice to 
stay indoors, lock yourself away. That was exactly the opposite of 
the advice that we should have been giving people? 

Mr. ROY. In fact, it is quite possible that the lockdowns worsened 
transmission of COVID–19 by forcing people indoors and pre-
venting them from being outdoors more and therefore being around 
other transmitters of the disease less. 

Mr. GROTHMAN. I don’t like to talk about race, like I said, but 
vitamin D, is there any difference by race that you are aware of? 

Mr. ROY. Yeah, I don’t know the data well enough to comment. 
So I will leave that one for now. 

Mr. GROTHMAN. Some of my colleagues talked about difficulty 
getting into college racially and such. I know here, in the State of 
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Wisconsin, very, very—maybe a smaller people of—percentage of 
color than normal, I am under the impression talking to people at 
our university systems, they already go out of the way through af-
firmative action to try to push more people of color into the univer-
sities. Is that typical around the country— 

Mr. ROY. Well, you know— 
Mr. GROTHMAN.—or is that just a Wisconsin thing? 
Mr. ROY. It is difficult, but, you know, I will mention, as this 

came up earlier in this hearing, I am coming to you from Austin, 
Texas, and the University of Texas actually has a very interesting 
model in which they take the top—I think it is the top 10 percent 
of students from every high school in the State and guarantee them 
admission at the University of Texas. 

And what that does is that allows you to find the high- achieving 
students in every high school, even if that high school is in a dis-
advantaged area. I feel like that model could be used more widely 
as an alternative to a form of race-based affirmative action. 

Mr. GROTHMAN. Thank you for having this, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman SCOTT. Thank you. 
Next, gentleman from California, Mr. Takano. 
Mr. TAKANO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I thank you for this very 

important hearing on how COVID–19 has increased racial inequi-
ties in the country. 

The shift to distance learning has exposed the educational in-
equities many students of color have been facing for decades as 
States start to open back up and grapple with the depleted budg-
ets. It is the role of the Federal Government historically to ensure 
equity in every sector. And, recently, many competitive colleges, 
like the University of California’s system, private schools such as 
Harvard University, have suspended the use of ACT and SAT 
scores in their admissions process to help level the playing field. 

Mr. King, from your experience, how much of the college admis-
sions process is reliant on these test scores? 

Mr. KING. Yeah, well, there is no question that reliance on SAT 
and the ACT creates a disadvantage for students who have had 
less access to quality K through 12 preparation. There is also some 
evidence to suggest that those assessments, the more they are re-
lied upon, the fewer Black and Latino students will be admitted. 

But one worry I have, as folks move to test optional, is that just 
changing the use of test scores is unlikely to produce the kind of 
increase in Black and Latino representation that we ought to see, 
and so it is important that universities also take other steps. Fi-
nancial aid is critical, making sure that resources are available to 
support students as they come to campus. It is critical that colleges 
and universities consider race as they are making admissions deci-
sions. It is critical that they reach out to high schools that are in 
high-needs communities so students know about the opportunities. 
So the test optional piece can be a part of a package of efforts that 
would produce more diverse classes. 

Mr. TAKANO. Well, Mr. King, do you believe that, you know, we 
have an opportunity here with SATs and ACTs now being very dif-
ficult to obtain because, of course, it is inadvisable to test large 
numbers of students in congregate settings—and I don’t think it 
is—they found a way to do testing remotely for security purposes 
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and integrity of the test. Is there an opportunity to reexamine col-
lege admissions generally? 

Mr. KING. Yes. I mean, what I hope colleges and universities will 
do is look at their entire admissions process and ask what more 
could they do to make sure that they have a representative class— 
more low-income students, more students of color, more first-gen-
eration students. And they ought to consider not only the role of 
tests; they ought to also consider the role of extracurricular activ-
ity. They ought to credit the student who worked in their family’s 
bodega each night the same way they credit playing on the lacrosse 
team, for example. 

Mr. TAKANO. You know, unfortunately, you know, many of our— 
well, they—many schools will have IB programs, AP programs. Of 
course, these programs also rely on some form of testing. But I am 
worried about those schools that don’t have, you know, a history of 
strong curriculum and that universities may be looking and favor-
ing students who come from schools with a history of, you know, 
teachers who can teach these curriculum, which often aren’t offered 
to low-income and minority students. 

Mr. KING. That is exactly right. Black and Latino students are 
significantly underrepresented in access to AP and IB, and it is a 
problem both across schools and within schools. So students of color 
are less likely to be in schools that offer those courses, but, even 
when they are in schools that offer those courses, they are under-
represented relative to their percentage of the population. 

We know that issues like implicit bias affect who gets referred 
to those courses. There are some States that are moving to an auto-
matic default enrollment of students who qualify to try and reduce 
the role of implicit bias and perhaps teacher recommendations in 
the enrollment in those courses. 

Mr. TAKANO. Of course, you know, I have long thought about how 
do we have an alternative to access to higher ed where the gate-
ways are kind of characterized by testing, different kinds of admis-
sions testing. I have long been interested in concurrent enrollment 
strategies, such as early college high schools. You know, what do 
you think about, you know, alternatives such as that? 

Mr. KING. Yes. Dual enrollment, we know from large- scale stud-
ies can increase the likelihood that students graduate from high 
school and go on to college. So we ought to invest in dual enroll-
ment. The challenge is the districts that need those dual enroll-
ment programs the most are the ones with the least resources, and 
so we really need that infusion of additional dollars for K-12 and 
the higher-ed institutions that serve high-needs communities. 

Mr. TAKANO. It does take resources to make sure that they have 
the teachers who are qualified to teach those courses, who know 
about the pedagogy. These school systems will need support in im-
plementing the strategies of dual enrollment in early college high 
schools. 

Mr. KING. That is exactly right. And we know that low- income 
students and students of color are disproportionately enrolled in 
the districts that are getting the least resources, and that is likely 
to get worse as States have to make huge cuts as a result of the 
COVID–19 economic crisis. 
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Mr. TAKANO. Well, you talk about maintenance of equity require-
ment. What do you mean by that? Well, we won’t have time. I 
guess I will yield back, but wonderful to talk to you, Mr. King. 
Thank you so much. 

Mr. KING. Good to see you. 
Chairman SCOTT. Thank you. 
Next, gentlelady from New York, Ms. Stefanik? 
The gentleman from Georgia, Mr. Allen? 
Ms. FOXX. Mr. Chairman, I just want to say Ms. Stefanik had to 

step out to another [inaudible] so thank you. 
Chairman SCOTT. Thank you. I have been advised that she had 

to leave, but I wanted to call her name just in case she had gotten 
back in. 

Mr. ALLEN. All right, sir. Can you hear me? 
Chairman SCOTT. Mr. Allen from Georgia? 
Mr. ALLEN. Yes, sir. Can you hear me? 
Chairman SCOTT. I can hear you. 
Mr. ALLEN. Great. Super. 
Thank you for holding this hearing today, and one of the things 

that I brought up in the last hearing and I wanted to make sure 
that we, you know, had some feedback on this, is that, you know, 
in 2018, our Federal spending was about $4 trillion; discretionary, 
which is about 30 percent, is $1.2 trillion; mandatory was $3.8 tril-
lion. 

And then, in 2020, that has gone up substantially. We are at 
about $3 trillion in mandatory; $1.485 trillion in discretionary. And 
so it has gone up about $500 billion. And, you know, my question 
is simply this, and this is to Mr. Roy: We have spent about almost 
$4 trillion since COVID–19, and of course you have heard mention 
the HEROES Act here today, which is an additional $3 trillion, 
which would just about triple or more than triple discretionary 
spending. Mr. Roy, have you looked at the situation as far as dis-
cretionary—as far as this spending goes and its impact on the peo-
ple of this country that are taking on—I have never liked debt. Ob-
viously, I don’t mind doing, you know, debt when you have collat-
eral and that sort of thing, but it looks like, to me, that we are on 
a downward spiral that is not going to be good for anybody in this 
country. 

Can you comment on that, Mr. Roy? 
Mr. ROY. Well, Mr. Allen, it is interesting because, tomorrow, I 

am actually testifying before the House Budget Committee on this 
very topic, how the combination of congressional spending and, of 
course, declining revenue from the lockdowns is going to lead to a 
massive explosion of the deficit this year. 

And, by the way, all that does is move closer to us the ultimate 
fiscal reckoning, which will happen, when we have to crash Federal 
spending in order to deal with the fiscal crisis when nobody wants 
to buy Treasury bonds when the U.S. is insolvent. 

And who will that harm? That will most harm the people who 
most depend on public assistance, public spending: Medicare, Med-
icaid, Social Security. 

So, the more we destabilize our fiscal situation, the more we are 
putting at risk economically vulnerable populations. 
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Mr. ALLEN. You know we have had to deal with COVID–19 crisis 
and the next it looks like, if we don’t do something about it, do you 
believe that fiscal crisis is coming upon us and coming upon us rap-
idly? 

Mr. ROY. Yeah, I mean in both directions, right? Who knows? We 
can never predict when the fiscal crisis will come from the debt 
that we are piling on year after year, but we know it will come be-
cause of the laws of math, the laws of economics. We don’t get an 
exception from those laws in the United States. 

Mr. ALLEN. Exactly. And really the only way to overcome where 
we are is a strong economy. You know, as far as the workers that 
were affected or the workers that benefited from our strong econ-
omy which just three months ago was $22 trillion, going on $23 
trillion, who benefitted the most from that strong economy? 

Mr. ROY. Low-income Americans, minorities. As I mentioned in 
my written testimony, the disparity between the White and Black 
unemployment rates, the disparity between the White and His-
panic unemployment rates were at record lows prior to the pan-
demic and those disparities have now widened. The lockdown is 
driving those disparities. 

Mr. ALLEN. As far as the biggest issue—and we have just got one 
minute to answer this question. The biggest issue I hear in my dis-
trict is people who are on unemployment, including the $600 bonus, 
don’t want to return to work. And there is a lot of animosity be-
tween the employers and the employees about returning to work. 
Have you looked at how this is affecting folks going back to work 
and rebuilding this economy? 

Mr. ROY. There is no doubt that the $600 bonus is retarding the 
recovery, even in those States that have reopened, because people 
have a powerful economic incentive, and you can’t blame them for 
it, a powerful economic incentive to stay on the sidelines. 

So I would love for Congress to revisit that piece of legislation 
and reform the bonus so it is more targeted to the people who truly 
need the help. 

Mr. ALLEN. Good. And, of course, the liability question is the 
other issue that we have got out there as far as employers worried 
about liability and bringing their employees back to work as far as 
lawsuits. 

Mr. ROY. Yes. 
Mr. ALLEN. What is your take on that? 
Mr. ROY. It is absolutely a very important problem and if Con-

gress sees fit to pass some sort of safe harbor to enable people to 
go back to work and for employers to reopen their doors, I think 
that would be very, incredibly important. 

Mr. ALLEN. Right. Thank you, Mr. Roy. 
And I yield back. 
Chairman SCOTT. Thank you. 
The gentlelady from North Carolina, Dr. Adams. 
Ms. ADAMS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you, Ranking 

Member, for convening this hearing today. 
And to the witnesses, thank you for your testimony. 
The HEROES Act requires OSHA to issue a temporary—emer-

gency temporary standard that requires employers to develop and 
implement an infectious disease plan to protect workers from expo-
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sure to the coronavirus. This provision also makes it a violation of 
the OSHA Act to retaliate against workers for raising concerns to 
the employer or to the government about inadequate infectious dis-
ease protections. 

Dr. Wilson, in your expert opinion is an enforceable safety stand-
ard a necessary step to economic recovery or would it, as opponents 
contend, impede economic recovery? 

Ms. WILSON. I think it is a necessary step to economic recovery. 
As I mentioned, ensuring the health and safety of American work-
ers and communities across the country are a critical step in build-
ing a solid recovery. We know from surveys that about 60 percent 
of those who work outside of their home express that they have 
concerns about contracting coronavirus. Among workers of color, 
Black and Latino workers in particular, that is closer to, like, 70 
percent of those workers expressing concerns, in addition to the 
fact that they express greater concerns about retaliation as a result 
of speaking up against that. 

So it is very important that the workers, as workers go back to 
work, have frontline workers who are already out there, that work-
ers are empowered to advocate for touching on their own personal 
health and safety, as well as the health and safety of American 
workers. 

Ms. ADAMS. Thank you very much. 
According to research from the Brookings Institution, we can ex-

pect nearly 40 percent of borrowers to default on their loans by 
2023. Now that doesn’t even begin to recount for the impact of the 
COVID crisis, and to me this indicates a student loan default crisis. 

And so as we know, certain students are at greater risk of de-
fault. The study finds that the rate of default for students at all- 
for-profit schools is almost four times that of students who attend 
community colleges. 

Meanwhile, Black borrowers who completed a bachelor’s degree 
default at five times the rate of White borrowers who complete 
their degrees and are even more likely to default than White bor-
rowers who leave college without a degree. I am concerned that the 
student loan default crisis will worsen in the wake of COVID–19. 

Secretary King, what can you tell us about those who struggle 
most to pay back their loans? And what do you see COVID–19, how 
do you see it impacting these struggling borrowers? 

Mr. KING. Thank you, Congresswoman. 
Certainly the racial wealth gap is driving the degree to which 

Black students are disproportionately likely to default on their 
loans at every income level. Even at the highest income level, 
Black students are some seven times as likely to default as White 
students. 

The key is to provide targeted debt relief to try to address this 
and to ensure that college is more affordable. You look at the 
amount of the cost of attending a public college that was covered 
by Pell Grants in 1980. It was some 80 percent. Today that is down 
to 28 percent. We need to make sure that college is affordable for 
all students, and that investment in higher education will have 
long-term benefits for our economy. 
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Ms. ADAMS. Okay. Great. That was going to be my last follow- 
up question. What can Congress do? I believe you have answered 
that. 

Again, thank you very much for your work. Thanks to each of 
our individuals who came and testified. 

Mr. Chairman, I am going the yield back. 
Chairman SCOTT. I thank you. 
The gentleman from Pennsylvania, Mr. Smucker. 
Mr. SMUCKER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I appreciate this hearing on this important topic. I would like to 

thank, Mr. Roy, you for being here today. I really value your in-
sight on these matters for not only the extensive research work 
that you have done, evaluating economic policies, but also your 
ability to speak to the healthcare impact, given your medical back-
ground. 

So I want to go back to the discussion around the dispropor-
tionate deaths in nursing homes. My district is home to a high 
number of senior housing facilities, nursing homes, assisted living 
facilities, and other seniors, elderly residential communities. My 
State, Governor Wolf in Pennsylvania, was one of five governors 
who made the devastating decision to force nursing home to take 
COVID-positive patients. 

Now think about this, and you mentioned this earlier. Many 
nursing homes were not in a good position to handle infection, to 
prevent the growth of infection. They were also at capacity. So I 
talked to nursing home workers and administrators who are ex-
tremely frustrated when they were at 98 percent capacity in one 
case, very difficult to isolate patients and so on. And we were mov-
ing patients. The governor was moving patients to the nursing 
homes when the hospitals were virtually empty and were best 
equipped to handle this. 

The impact in Pennsylvania has been devastating. Nearly 70 per-
cent of the deaths in Pennsylvania have occurred in nursing homes. 
To date, 6,400 deaths, 6,426 deaths in Pennsylvania, 4,389 of those 
were in nursing homes. To make that decision worse, at the same 
time the governor was not adequately prioritizing nursing homes 
for PPE. They were receiving PPE only after hospitals had what 
they needed. So, it was devastating. 

Mr. Avery—or Mr. Roy, I should say. I am sorry. 4,389 deaths 
in nursing homes in Pennsylvania, how many of those can be at-
tributed to that disastrous policy? 

Mr. ROY. Well, Mr. Smucker, good to see you. 
I don’t know the answer to that because we have to look facility 

by facility and really do a retrospective analysis. I hope that those 
analyses are done by researchers as time goes on, we have more 
time to look at this particular problem. But as you say, it is a ca-
tastrophe. 

Sixty-eight percent of all deaths in Pennsylvania are in nursing 
homes and yet—and by the way, the one thing that is really impor-
tant to mention here is this was not some, oh, boy, you know, look 
at what happened here, you know, we shouldn’t have done that. 

At the time that Governor Wolf put this order into effect, at the 
time that Cuomo and Murphy and Whitmer and the other gov-
ernors put these orders into effect, the nursing home community 
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was up in arms, fighting these orders, arguing that they would dev-
astate the facilities. 

Mr. SMUCKER. You are exactly right. I talked to them. I was talk-
ing to them at the time. They were desperate for help, and it was 
in Pennsylvania and not New Jersey where the Secretary of Health 
quietly removed her own mother from a nursing home in the midst 
of this crisis. Think about that. Took her mother from a nursing 
home, despite moving patients to nursing homes and really simul-
taneously telling millions of Pennsylvanians that it was safe to 
keep your loved ones there. It is incredibly frustrating, and it 
makes me angry to understand what has happened here in Penn-
sylvania. 

One of the things I haven’t heard, and I am wondering if have 
you any information on this. Can you shed any light on dispropor-
tionate impact of nursing home residents who are minorities? Are 
there more minorities who have died in nursing homes as well as 
in the general population? 

Mr. ROY. As I mentioned in my written testimony, we have tried 
to do that work. So we have done some basic correlations, a regres-
sion analyses of racial demographics at the State level and nursing 
home fatalities. At the State level we don’t see a correlation. What 
we are hoping is that with the new CDC—excuse me—CMS data 
that is nursing home by nursing home and county by county, we 
can see if there are more correlations at the county level and at the 
facility level. But we don’t know yet. 

Mr. SMUCKER. One of the other—and I am running out of time 
quickly but we have continued to be in a lockdown and a shutdown 
in Pennsylvania for an extraordinarily long period of time. How do 
you think that would have changed, had we given adequate consid-
eration to how many of the deaths were being—we were seeing 
them in nursing homes? 

Mr. ROY. I mean, this is the two—the two points that I really 
want to drive home in this hearing. The first is that we didn’t do 
enough to protect people in nursing homes who are disproportion-
ately non-White. 

The second thing is in a State like Pennsylvania where 70 per-
cent or 68 percent of the deaths are happening in nursing homes, 
that means that the risk for the average Pennsylvanian who is not 
in a nursing home, the 99.4 percent of Pennsylvanians who don’t 
live in nursing homes, their risk is cut by two-thirds which means 
you can do more to reopen the economy where you are opening 
schools safely for those individuals and we have unnecessarily 
harmed those vulnerable populations with lockdowns. 

Mr. SMUCKER. Thank you. 
Chairman SCOTT. Thank you. 
The gentlemen from California, Mr. DeSaulnier. 
The gentleman from New Jersey, Mr. Norcross. 
John, you are muted. 
Mr. NORCROSS. How is that? 
Chairman SCOTT. You are good. 
Mr. NORCROSS. Thank you. 
First of all, Chairman, thank you for holding this. Ranking Mem-

ber Foxx, good to have you on board. 
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I do want to follow up on a couple of items that we have talked 
about. I keep hearing about the fiscal health of our country. Obvi-
ously very important and for those who are discussing the debt, ap-
parently that wasn’t an issue when they gave away $1.3 trillion to 
top 1 percent which now shows it is not paying anywhere close and 
the unfunded war. 

And that is what I was bringing up. If we were in a war, would 
we talk about the debt? No, we would do what we have to do as 
a country. And we are in a war except it is the virus. 

Nursing homes, I keep hearing, are forced to accept people. So 
do hospitals. The difference is nursing homes were not prepared. 
Nursing homes, who take into consideration medical conditions, 
they didn’t have the PPE. They didn’t have the respiratory items 
in their atrium and HVAC systems. And the idea of saying they— 
the workers can only work in one nursing home. Pay them a living 
wage, and then they wouldn’t have to go nursing home to nursing 
home. 

So with that being said, I just want to talk about schools. When 
we look at what is going on—and I know my colleague just talked 
about the OSHA standards. Right now they are only guidelines. 

Dr. Wilson, can you talk about the difference that schools, par-
ticularly in the areas with challenges to the budget, urban areas, 
that they are not getting direction now. If you have a standard, 
which we have talked about quite a bit here, we would know how 
to prepare for it. 

We are in June, July, August, the construction period for schools. 
Yet we are not seeing schools follow any standards. Come the end 
of August, beginning of September, kids are coming back. 

What is going to happen if they don’t have their facilities set up 
for this COVID? Dr. Wilson? 

Ms. WILSON. So I think that is a question that most of us don’t 
look forward to seeing the answer to, for schools and facilities that 
are unprepared to welcome back students in large numbers, as well 
as teachers and faculty and staff. 

So having the standards in place so that students are safe, so 
that teachers and staff are safe, is essential to reopening. That is 
a part of our recovery. Part of the recovery is about people having 
confidence that they can safely return to work, safely return to 
school, safely return to their way of living without putting their 
health at risk. 

Mr. NORCROSS. Because right now, as I understand, most 
schools, they are 6 feet but they are not giving any guidelines. 
Many States have something call public OSHA which is determined 
by the State. Yet even those States aren’t accepting these stand-
ards. 

Do you see, come September, when the children go back, what 
confidence will parents have that the school is ready for it? 

Ms. WILSON. Yeah I don’t know that parents will feel very con-
fident in sending their students back to school if we don’t have con-
sistent, enforceable standards that are in place, again, to protect 
the students, to protect the teachers, and protect other staff at the 
schools. 

Mr. NORCROSS. So what we see is we heard about Safe Harbor 
and that discussion can happen. But, without any standards, every-
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body is doing their own thing. The lawyers are going to have a field 
day. 

For those who are focused more on the economy than the people 
you represent, I just want to say one thing. There is an old saying. 
Those with the most toys or money when they die win. It doesn’t 
matter how much money you have if you die. 

I yield back. 
Chairman SCOTT. Thank you. 
The gentleman from Indiana, Mr. Banks. The gentleman from 

Indiana, Mr. Banks. 
The gentleman from North Carolina are, Mr. Walker. The gen-

tleman from North Carolina, Mr. Walker. 
The gentleman from Kentucky, Mr. Comer. 
The gentleman from Idaho, Mr. Fulcher. 
The gentleman from Kansas, Mr. Watkins. The gentleman from 

Kansas. 
The gentleman from Texas, Mr. Wright. 
The gentleman from Pennsylvania, Mr. Meuser. 
Mr. MUESER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you to all the 

witnesses for being here with us. 
Mr. Roy, data suggests we had the strongest economy in 50 years 

prior to the COVID epidemic, pandemic. Does the data also support 
that this economy was very beneficial for low-income and minority 
Americans? 

Mr. ROY. Yes, sir. The unemployment rate for African Americans, 
the unemployment rate for Hispanics, the unemployment rate for 
minorities overall was at record lows prior to the pandemic. 

Mr. MUESER. Would you say during the course of the improve-
ment in our economy that was the most significant improvement 
economically for Americans including low-income and minority 
workers? 

Mr. ROY. Well, having the economic—having the unemployment 
rate at record lows is obviously an important achievement. It is not 
the only thing we have to do to ensure that all Americans prosper. 
Of course, we have to bring their incomes up, their wealth up, and 
things like that but certainly we were headed in the right direction. 

Mr. MUESER. Right. Does the data projections suggest a safe 
opening will have dramatic improvements for low-income Ameri-
cans and minorities? 

Mr. ROY. Certainly I think the dispersion of policy responses we 
are seeing now, so, again, if you would compare Florida which 
never locked down very severely and then reopened early on rel-
ative to other States, the economic performance of all people and 
certainly of economically vulnerable populations is much greater 
there than elsewhere. 

Mr. MUESER. Okay. So safe opening of schools, safe opening of 
small businesses very important for our overall economy but very 
important as well for low-income and minorities. 

Mr. ROY. Especially so. And by the way, this is not just a 2020 
thing. If you look historically at anytime in which we have had a 
severe recession, whether it was the early—recession of the early 
1980s or the recession of 2008, minorities and low-income Ameri-
cans were always the ones who were most harmed. Economic 
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growth helps economically vulnerable people more than it helps the 
people who are already prosperous. 

Mr. MUESER. Right. 
So small businesses and particularly schools are very concerned 

about liability, once opening. Passing liability reform to hold harm-
less schools and businesses, I am told by schools, is critical. So a 
liability reform bill would be very important for low-income and mi-
nority students as well as workers. 

Mr. ROY. It is essential. It is arguably the most important thing 
Congress can do. Obviously a lot of reopening policy is done at the 
State level but Congress is in a position to Act on this liability 
issue and it is arguably the single-most important policy we need 
to get the reopening, safe reopening to work. 

Mr. MUESER. Right. You would also, I think, agree that a trans-
portation infrastructure bill would be very important for all Ameri-
cans including minority and low-income? 

Mr. ROY. I think it depends on the details but, yes, you know, 
it would be useful particularly when it comes to, when you think 
about public transportation and the sanitary concerns of public 
transportation, that is something we need to address. 

Mr. MUESER. You are a data-driven individual. I just want to ask 
about the nursing homes, your thoughts there. I am in Pennsyl-
vania and, yes, we have—it is actually more than 70 percent. It is 
about 71, maybe 72 percent of our fatalities were in nursing homes. 
You stated 68 percent, but that might change on a daily basis. 

When there was the Washington State and other areas in early 
March, we saw fatalities occurring, the corona just running 
through some of those nursing homes and seeing the fatalities, I 
mean, how can you—how can it be explained that two weeks after 
that on March 18th that some States, again, including Pennsyl-
vania, ordered patients from the hospital with corona back to a 
nursing home and, as Congressman Smucker said earlier, mean-
while the nursing homes were at capacity, very limited space, and 
the hospitals were at 20 percent capacity maybe. 

How can you explain that? How could somebody see the data and 
make that decision? 

Mr. ROY. Well, it was clearly a reckless and catastrophic deci-
sion. I mean, what they would say, you know, in hindsight, I sup-
pose, what Andrew Cuomo, for example, would say or Governor 
Wolf might say is, ‘‘Well, we were worried that the hospitals would 
get overwhelmed with COVID patients. That is why we wanted to 
force the nursing homes to accept the least severely ill of those ac-
tively infected COVID patients.’’ 

But that was a terrible—that was a completely wrong way to 
think about it because, if you were worsen the disease in nursing 
homes, you are going have more people come to the ICUs and more 
people come to the hospitals because the people who are most at 
risk of dying and being severely ill is the nursing home population. 
So they had their thinking backwards, but I think that was part 
of the thought process. 

Mr. MUESER. Thank you. 
Mr. Chairman, I yield. 
Chairman SCOTT. I thank you. 
The gentlelady from Washington, Ms. Jayapal. 
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Ms. JAYAPAL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I have very surprised to hear some of the comments here around 

lockdown somehow harming our efforts and COVID, given that 
Washington State was the first State to have a case and we have 
managed it remarkably well through aggressive lockdown policies. 
I think the data has really shown that this was exactly the right 
approach. 

Mr. Chairman, I wanted to focus my time today on people of 
color and healthcare. We know that people of color are dispropor-
tionately on the front lines as healthcare workers, janitors, postal 
service employees, and farm workers and that people of color are 
overrepresented among COVID–19 cases with Black Americans 
nearly four times more likely to die from COVID–19 than White 
Americans, and Latinx people comprising a greater share of 
COVID–19 cases than their share of the population in 42 States. 
They have allowed us, frankly, to stay safe while they have been 
risking their own lives and yet we continue to fail communities of 
color by not ensuring equitable healthcare for all. 

We know that people of color disproportionately lack access to 
healthcare, representing over half of America’s uninsured popu-
lation. 

Dr. Wilson, why do people of color disproportionately lack access 
to healthcare? 

Ms. WILSON. I mean, a lot of the disproportionate lack of access 
to healthcare is related to the fact that, for so many of us, health 
insurance is connected to employment and we know that there are 
persistent disparities in the labor market, both in terms of employ-
ment outcomes but also in terms of the kinds of jobs and positions 
that people hold and the disparities that exist across those dif-
ferent kinds of occupations, whether you are a full-time employee 
or a part-time employee, et cetera. 

So between those disparities in employment, on top of the occu-
pational segregation that tends to put workers of color in occupa-
tion where they are less likely to have employer-provided health in-
surance, all of that contributes to these overall disparities in health 
insurance. 

Ms. JAYAPAL. Thank you. 
And, you know, I think that the crisis has made it clear that we 

have to address these inequities through untethering of healthcare 
from unemployment. What other steps, Dr. Wilson, should we be 
taking right now in the midst of this pandemic to address inequi-
ties and access to healthcare? 

Ms. WILSON. I think it is important that we consider how in the 
current situation that we can make universal coverage available to 
everyone. That would include people not having to pay additional 
monies to be tested or to get treatment for COVID–19. 

This is a unique situation that we find ourselves in. And it is im-
portant that people have the confidence to go and get the care, 
treatment, and testing that is so essential, not only for fighting the 
virus but also for building a solid recovery. 

Ms. JAYAPAL. Thank you, Dr. Wilson. 
I think that, you know, this pandemic has made it clear that 

when some members of our communities are excluded from equi-
table access to necessary resources and services, it hurts us all and 
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I think the pandemic, obviously, you know, free testing, treatment, 
and any eventual vaccine for COVID–19 is critical. 

But as more and more people lose their employment, lose their 
source of income, 44, almost 44 million Americans without—that 
have filed unemployment claims and 27 million minimum that 
have lost their healthcare, the reality is that they also have other 
healthcare needs that are going to need to be covered. 

And that is why I have introduced the Medicare Crisis Program 
Act which would expand Medicaid eligibility to those who are unin-
sured and extend Medicare to recently unemployed individuals and 
their households during the COVID–19 crisis. 

Dr. Wilson, should access to healthcare be tied to employment? 
How does this—who does this benefit and who does that leave out? 

Ms. WILSON. Again, when we are talking about what needs to be 
done to make sure that we are living in a more equitable society, 
the fact that there are clear and persistent racial disparities and 
gender disparities in labor market outcomes suggest that nec-
essarily tying health insurance to employment is not the best way 
of achieving a more equitable solution to the lack of health insur-
ance unless we are also addressing those underlying disparities in 
the labor market. 

Ms. JAYAPAL. Thank you so much for your testimony and for your 
work. I don’t think anyone can make the case that the current 
healthcare system is working for us. I think COVID–19 has pro-
vided the clear case that when healthcare is provided by an em-
ployer and somehow tethered to your work, access to that 
healthcare is just as volatile as your employment status. 

And so we are, you know, working very hard to rectify that and 
we must boldly call out the systemic inequities in our healthcare 
system and achieve health justice as a meaningful and necessary 
step towards racial injustice and in my view the best way to do 
that is to provide universal healthcare coverage for everybody from 
the Government, as so many other countries do. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I yield back. 
Chairman SCOTT. Thank you. 
I notice the gentleman from Kansas has returned. 
Mr. WATKINS. Yes, Mr. Chairman. Thank you. 
Chairman SCOTT. Mr. Watkins, you are recognized for 5 minutes. 
Mr. WATKINS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate it. And 

thanks to the panel for your insight, and it is so extremely impor-
tant right now. 

Mr. Roy, the CBO estimates that we may never return to the 
record low unemployment rates of recent years. I believe we can 
safely get people back to work faster than economic estimates. But 
what is your sense of how quickly jobs can return? 

Mr. ROY. I think many jobs can return quickly. What I am more 
concerned with is not so much jobs returning quickly. I think a lot 
of jobs can return quickly as the economy reopens. I mean, I think 
there are certain sectors that are going to be more challenging, 
right? Hospitality is going to be more challenging. Bars are going 
to be more challenging. Airlines are going to be more challenging. 
But the bulk of the economy I do think can come back. 
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The one thing I worry about a lot is consolidation. We have had 
small businesses get absolutely crushed because they don’t have 
the cash reserves and the leverage to stay afloat if we are going 
to lock down the economy for this long. 

And I fear what we are going to see is a lot of big box, large, 
multinational corporations fill up the space that small businesses 
and entrepreneurs are not able to fill because they are more eco-
nomically unstable. 

Mr. WATKINS. Yeah. Thank you. 
And Mr. Roy, we are beginning to understand the dramatic im-

pact of COVID–19 and all the impact that these State-imposed 
lockdowns have had on the American work. 

How damaging were State-imposed lockdowns, and can you com-
ment on what the impacts were on small businesses versus large 
businesses? 

Mr. ROY. So in the paper that I have mentioned that is in our— 
included in our written testimony on how to reopen the economy, 
we document a lot of the research that is out there on the fact that 
small businesses on average have about 28 days of cash in reserve 
if they don’t have any revenue. And for certain types of businesses 
like restaurants, like retail shops, like repair shops, it is more like 
two weeks. So those businesses basically have gone belly-up. Over 
100,000 small businesses have closed permanently as a result of 
the crisis. And the number, the true number, may be much, much 
higher. 

So it is a serious problem and, you know, again, in terms of how 
we can get the economy back on track, the reopenings, the States 
that have reopened have shown a rebound, a pretty rapid rebound 
for the most part with the exception of some of the sectors I men-
tioned. 

Mr. WATKINS. Okay. Thank you. 
And obviously you mentioned that limiting companies’ liability is 

such a critical component. Is there a precedence that I can look 
back to, to serve as maybe a baseline to understand effective poli-
cies? 

Mr. ROY. You know, I am sure there is, Mr. Watkins. I would 
have to go back and look myself to see the one that really makes 
sense here. So I don’t have a good answer for you on that right 
now. 

Mr. WATKINS. Sure. 
And, Mr. Roy, you mentioned earlier in response to Dr. Foxx that 

the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act, the deregulation, they were few of the 
main reason for such a strong economic—such a strong economy 
and that low unemployment before COVID–19. Can you expound 
upon that and touch on how we can continue to grow these policies 
and how could these policies help our economy bounce back in re-
sponse to this downturn? 

Mr. ROY. Well there is so many things to say about this. Of 
course, we don’t have time to go through them all. 

The regulatory initiative has played a big role. The Tax Cuts and 
Jobs Act, particularly reducing the corporate tax rates to a level 
that is more competitive with other countries meant that a lot of 
multinational countries that were moving jobs out of the United 
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States to other countries like Ireland and Canada, are moving 
those jobs back to the United States. 

Mr. WATKINS. Understood. 
Thank you. 
And, Mr. Chairman, I yield the balance of my time. 
Chairman SCOTT. I thank you. 
And I notice the— 
Ms. FOXX. Mr. Chairman, I know you have favored the gen-

tleman from Virginia before but today you are disfavoring him. You 
keep skipping over him and I have to speak up for him because he 
has been with us from the beginning and you have gone over him 
about four times. 

So the next time you recognize a Republican, I would ask that 
you come back to Mr. Cline. 

Chairman SCOTT. Thank you. I appreciate that. I apologize to my 
distinguished colleague from Virginia. 

The—I notice the gentlelady from Florida has returned, Ms. Wil-
son. 

Ms. Wilson, you are recognized for 5 minutes. 
Ms. WILSON of Florida. Thank you so much, Chairman Scott, for 

your extraordinary leadership and Ranking Member Foxx for hold-
ing this hearing to investigate how the COVID–19 pandemic has 
widening racial inequities in education, health, and the workforce. 

I want to thank all of the witnesses for their testimony today and 
this hearing, like others, challenges us to make more critically—to 
think more critically about the impact of systemic racism in our 
Nation. This is necessary if we are to move this country closer to 
the more perfect union spoken about in the preamble to our Con-
stitution. 

We must acknowledge the role that race plays in the distribution 
of wealth and benefits in this country if we are to ever address it. 
Part of that acknowledgment comes in the form of pointing out the 
disparity impact that catastrophic events have on Black and minor-
ity communities. 

Many of us have heard the old saying that when America gets 
a cold, Black America gets pneumonia. Well, that happens to Black 
America when America has a pandemic and disproportionately neg-
ative health outcomes, disproportionately negative education out-
comes, disproportionately negative employment outcomes. 

So, I have a question. And my question is for Dr. Wilson. In the 
aftermath of the Great Recession, you and your fellow economists 
sounded alarm about elevated levels of long-term unemployment 
which disproportionately affected African American workers. 

What is long-term unemployment, and do we need to be afraid 
that long-term unemployment will surge again among workers of 
color in this crisis? 

Ms. WILSON. Thank you for that question. 
Long-term unemployment is defined by people being unemployed 

for 26 weeks or longer. We saw extended—higher rates of long- 
term unemployment and extended durations of unemployment dur-
ing the Great Recession because of the length of time it took for 
the economy to fully recover, thus reaching communities of color 
later in that recovery as opposed to sooner. 
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I think when we look at our current situation, it is reasonable 
to have concerns about whether we are going see that same kind 
of pattern. Looking at just one month out of data that we saw in 
May where the Black unemployment rate ticked up slightly where 
the overall unemployment rate actually declined suggests that re-
covery may not be as even as the initial impact that the pandemic 
had on the economy. 

The long-term employment and the evenness of recovery are both 
issues that are important to keep our eyes on. 

Ms. WILSON of Florida. What policy solutions can prevent long- 
term unemployment, particularly for workers of color, Black work-
ers, Hispanic workers? 

Ms. WILSON. So in order to prevent long-term unemployment, it 
is essential to get the economy reopened and people back to work 
as safely and quickly as possible. Prioritizing full employment, both 
in terms of monetary policy decisions as well as fiscal policy deci-
sions, are things that can help with that. 

Targeting efforts to create jobs in underserved communities 
where rates of unemployment are chronically and consistently 
much higher are ways to address both the public health issues, as 
well as the job issues. 

Ms. WILSON of Florida. As you have pointed out, Black and His-
panic workers often continue to experience recession-level condi-
tions long after the overall unemployment rate drops below 4 or 5 
percent. 

After the Great Recession, Black and Hispanic questions suffered 
for years after the economy appeared to be fully recovered for 
White workers. Thinking ahead to this economic recovery, I am cu-
rious whether you believe the Federal Reserve and policymakers 
need to shift how we define full employment. What effect could 
shifting this measure have on racial equity for workers? 

Ms. WILSON. I think in order to more accurately evaluate slow 
employment, we have to consider the disparate rates of unemploy-
ment that exists across different communities. It goes beyond look-
ing at one number, NAIRU, for example, that has consistently 
overestimated where unemployment should be in order to have a 
full and equally shared recovery. 

So it requires that we pay attention to what is going on in dif-
ferent communities, and full employment cannot be declared until 
we see recovery happening in all communities, regardless of race, 
ethnicity. 

Ms. WILSON of Florida. I yield back. 
Chairman SCOTT. Thank you. 
And now the distinguished gentleman, my distinguished col-

league from Virginia, Mr. Cline. 
And I apologize for skipping over you. 
Mr. CLINE. Mr. Chairman, it is fine. I have been enjoying the 

conversation. 
I just have a couple of questions for Mr. Roy. 
You know, here in Virginia, our governor has placed quite a few 

restrictions on places of work and, you know, settings from state 
to state, workplace settings vary greatly with respect to how much 
risk of COVID–19 spread exists for workers and for customers. 
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Have these differences, the restrictions the different States, have 
they contributed to the impact of COVID–19 on minority commu-
nities and have the restrictions recognized these differences and 
should States continue to refine these restrictions based on the ac-
tual risk that is present? 

Mr. ROY. Well, you know, one great example of this, Mr. Cline, 
is the towns that are on the border between Virginia and Ten-
nessee. As you know, because Tennessee has pursued a policy of 
opening, they have also done a far better job of controlling the 
spread of COVID–19 in nursing homes but they have also had a 
much more open economy. 

And So in Tennessee we are seeing much better performance for 
economically vulnerable population and also for medically vulner-
able population, a much better performance than Virginia, all the 
way around. And yet Virginia is continuing to lock down, and I 
would say one of the most aggressive States in the country in 
terms of economic restrictions relative to their actual public health 
utility. 

Mr. CLINE. Thank you. We are hoping that we can see some loos-
ening of those restrictions and some improvements in economically 
vulnerable areas of the State. And I think that goes to your point. 

Another question relating to higher education. Some students are 
really yearning to participate in the normal on-campus college ex-
perience. What should these students be aware of as they head to 
school in a couple of months, and what can they do to minimize the 
risk of contracting the coronavirus? And as a follow-up, how can 
students diminish the likelihood of passing the virus on to older 
family members that they have at home? 

Mr. ROY. Another great question. This is something that is going 
to be part of the forthcoming report we are putting out at FREOPP 
on reopening schools and including postsecondary educational fa-
cilities. 

So one thing that is important here is you want to obviously ad-
just campuses to have a little bit more physical distancing and that 
means maybe some students, particularly for most colleges, you 
don’t have to have everyone in the dormitories. Most colleges, in 
fact, don’t have enough housing space to house most of their stu-
dents. 

So allowing students and enabling students to come to classes 
from home is going to be very important, particularly those who 
are in more vulnerable populations. 

On the flip side, maybe have you a student who needs to live in 
the dormitory because that is a way of avoiding or being around 
their grandparents or other at-risk individuals. 

So it is important for the housing policies of universities and col-
leges and other postsecondary facilities to take that into account, 
to take the individual risks of students into account. 

Obviously you want to be careful and you want to be safe, par-
ticularly around older faculty members, older members of the staff 
but in general people in the age bracket of colleges are at very, 
very low risk of severe illness and mortality from COVID. 

And I would recommend to this committee, if members haven’t 
already reviewed it, the testimony to the Senate Health Committee 
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from Purdue President Mitch Daniels which was very compelling 
on all these points. 

Mr. CLINE. I appreciate that. We have—not only does the Sixth 
District have more colleges and universities than any other con-
gressional district, save one district up in Boston—I am not sure 
if it is Congresswoman Trahan’s or a different one but we also have 
James Madison University in Harrisonburg which is a coronavirus 
hotspot. 

It is going to be a scenario when they return to campus where 
there is going to have to be a lot of education and really a lot of 
work on the part of the whole community to ensure that the com-
munity stays safe and our efforts to bring the numbers down con-
tinues aggressively. 

So thank you for your answers to those questions. 
Whatever time I have remaining, I am happy to yield to the 

ranking member. 
Ms. FOXX. I want to thank you. 
Mr. Roy, as you mentioned in your written testimony, low-income 

students and students of color have experienced disproportionately 
negative impacts through closures. Given the body of research 
showing improved educational outcomes for participants of Choice 
Programs and their overwhelming bipartisan support among the 
public, do you think Congress should examine ways of examining 
school choice as we consider the possibility of future aid packages? 

Mr. ROY. Yes. I mean, there is a lot of things to consider here. 
One is that school choice can be useful in allowing students to have 
in-person instruction in less hotspot areas. So if you live in an area 
where the pandemic has had an outbreak but you need get an edu-
cation, school choice might allow you to get that education some-
where else. 

Also one thing that is very important as a component of choice 
is not just choice of your school but choice in a particular class. For 
example, maybe there is a student who is really, really good at 
math but his own high school doesn’t have the capacity to teach 
him, say, AP Calculus but he can through a virtual modular edu-
cational choice have the ability to get that instruction from a dif-
ferent school or a different teacher. 

So there are a lot of different elements of disaggregating school 
choice into a broader concept of educational choice and our scholar 
at FREOPP, Dan Lips, has been one of the pioneers in that area. 

Ms. FOXX. I would like to note that Tom Sowell has a wonderful 
editorial in the Wall Street Journal about the importance of school 
choice for minority and low-income students. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Thank you, Mr. Cline. 
Chairman SCOTT. Thank you. 
The gentlemen from New York, Mr. Morelle. 
Mr. MORELLE. Thank you so much, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Chairman, I want to not only thank you for today but your 

leadership throughout the pandemic and for providing this com-
mittee with yet another opportunity to continue the critical work 
through these virtual hearings and briefings. So I very much ap-
preciate all the work that you and your staff have done and just 
wanted to acknowledge that. 
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Since March, our Nation has faced insurmountable challenges 
and heart-wrenching losses. You know, the virus doesn’t play by 
clear rules. So for months we have really largely relied on reacting 
to this unprecedented crisis to support our communities and our 
constituents. 

But now, as we are regaining footing in many places, we have 
a very real opportunity, it seems to me, and a responsibility to take 
sort of intentional and preemptive action to safeguard the Nation, 
especially communities hardest hit by the pandemic against further 
fallout. 

So, and there is no doubt, I mean, obviously we have talked 
about it at some length today, the racial and ethnic inequities that 
have existed for generations but the virus is now bringing that into 
stark relief and demonstrating how much our Nation—to our Na-
tion how deep these inequities go. 

I want to point out just a the bit of data from a group called 
Common Ground Health which is a not-for-profit in Rochester and 
the Monroe County Public Health Department. Here in Rochester 
we have four times the rate of infection, over five times the hos-
pitalization rate, and two and a half times the mortality rate 
among our Black citizens and people of color in our communities. 
The statistics are unacceptable and they represent the deeply en-
trenched inequalities, inequities, and barriers to communities of 
color. 

So as we have discussed in the hearing today and the hearing 
last week, the depths go deep. Last week we talked about edu-
cation and the inequities in our educational system which are stag-
gering, the digital divide, how difficult it is, how unprepared and 
underresourced many of our institutions serving low-income stu-
dents are. 

So with that in mind, you know, as we begin to rebuild our com-
munity, it is critical we look at recovery through the lens of ad-
dressing these underlying social determinants of health, education, 
and economic stability. 

I had a couple of questions. Before I do that, I do want to ac-
knowledge my good friend, Mr. King. He was, before Secretary of 
Education, was the Commissioner of Schools, the Commission of 
Education in the State of New York and he and I worked on many 
projects together. I wanted to acknowledge him and thank him for 
being here, as well as the other panelists. I do have a question for 
former Secretary King. 

But before I do that, Dr. Jones, you had mentioned during your 
testimony that you essentially invited a questioner to ask about an 
allegory which helps talk about structural racism. I don’t think 
anyone has done that. So if you don’t mind, I would like to hear 
that, if you have a moment here to go through that. 

Dr. JONES. Yes, I will do it very quickly, because I know you also 
wanted to ask a question of the Secretary. 

So, this is an allegory, like most of them, that is based on some-
thing in my own real life that happened. The moral is that racism 
exists. Some—when I was a medical student, I was studying long 
and hard one Saturday with some friends. We got hungry. I had 
no food in the apartment. We decided to go into town and find 
something to eat. We find a restaurant. We walk in. We sit down. 
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Menus are presented. Order – we place our order. Food is served. 
Not a remarkable story yet. 

But as I sat there with my friends, eating, I looked across the 
room and I noticed a sign at the time. It was a startling revelation 
to me about racism. So, now I have intrigued you. What did the 
sign say? The sign said ‘‘Open.’’ And if I hadn’t thought anything 
more about it, I would have assumed that other hungry people 
could walk in, sit down, order their food, and eat. 

But because I knew something about the two-sided nature of 
those signs, I recognized that now indeed because of the hour, the 
restaurant was closed, that other hungry people just a few feet 
away from me but on the other side of the sign would not be able 
to come in, sit down, order their food, and eat. 

And that is when I understood how racism structures open/close 
signs in our society. It structures a dual reality. And for those who 
are sitting inside the restaurant at the table of opportunity, eating, 
and they look up and they see a sign that says ‘‘Open,’’ they don’t 
even recognize that there is a two-sided sign going on because it 
is difficult for any of us to recognize the system of inequity that 
privileges us. 

It is difficult for men to recognize sexism, et cetera, et cetera. Yet 
those on the other side are very well aware there is a two-sided 
sign going on because it proclaims close to them they can look 
through the window and see people inside, eating. 

So, for those inside the restaurant who asks, ‘‘Is there really a 
two-sided sign, does racism really exist,’’ I say I know it is hard for 
you to know when you only see ‘open’. In fact, that is part of your 
privilege not to have to know. But once you do know, you can 
choose to act. So, it is not a scary thing to name racism. It is an 
empowering thing. 

It doesn’t even compel you to act but does equip you to act so 
that if you care about nose on the other side of the sign, which is 
an ‘‘if,’’ you can talk to the restaurant owner who is inside with 
you, say, ‘‘There are hungry people outside. Open the door. Let 
them come in. You will make more money or the conversations we 
can have.’’ 

Maybe you will push food through the window or maybe you will 
try to tear down that sign and break through the door but at least 
you won’t be sitting back, ‘‘Huh, wonder why don’t those people just 
come on in and sit down and eat,’’ because you will understand 
something about that two-sided sign. I won’t go any more deeply 
into it. Thank you for asking. 

Mr. MORELLE. Yeah. Thank you. I know my time has expired. So 
I will have to wait and get Mr. King and Dr. Wilson and I have 
other question for you, Dr. Jones, but I will yield the balance of my 
time. I appreciate very much all the panelists and the work they 
are doing. 

Chairman SCOTT. Thank you. 
The gentleman from South Dakota, Mr. Johnson. 
Mr. JOHNSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate it. 
Mr. Roy, I was intrigued by the conversation that you and Mr. 

Cline were having about reopening in the fall and best practices. 
I think your answer focused—and Mr. Cline’s line of questioning fo-
cused largely on the collegiate system. Let’s talk a little bit the K- 
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12 environment. If you were giving advice to school board members 
or administrators who wanted to make sure they reopened in an 
appropriate and safe way in the fall, what guidance would you pro-
vide to them? 

Chairman SCOTT. Mr. Roy, you are muted. 
Mr. ROY. Excuse me for that. I am sorry. 
As I mentioned in my testimony, we have a paper forthcoming 

on this topic, which I am happy to share with you once it is out. 
It should be out in a few days. 

The one thing I—let me start with one thing which is we are 
going to have to make some accommodations for people who can’t 
physically attend school. So if you are a child who lives with your 
grandparents or you have other at-risk individuals in your house-
hold, those are individuals that we are going to need to have stay 
at home. 

There may be teachers who are elderly or otherwise at risk who 
similarly will need paid leave or other accommodations. 

But leaving those two things aside, okay, so then what do you 
do for those particular individuals? One thing that we have been 
working on with some my co-authors with certain States is at those 
State-level, centralizing the virtual curriculum so that you don’t 
leave the burden on an individual school district to create the vir-
tual curriculum that runs in parallel to the in-person curriculum. 
Have that done at the State level so that if are you a student who 
does need to stay at home, there is—that process is scaled up more 
and leverages the resources of the State rather than at the district 
level. 

And then for the people who do live—who are able to go to 
school, there is a lot—I think we can be more confident that the 
risk of transmission is low. 

One thing I should mention by the way that I haven’t mentioned 
yet is that we have a lot of research from outside the United 
States, in particular, that shows that transmission of COVID–19 in 
children is very, very low. 

For example, in Iceland they did a study of the entire population 
of Iceland and found that there was not a single incident of a child 
transmitting COVID to his or her parents which is pretty remark-
able if you think about it, given that live together and are around 
each other all the time. 

So that gives us a lot of confidence that children are not vectors 
of transmission and that means a lot of precautions that schools 
are making regarding, well, we are going to only have classes of six 
people, say, or all the desks have to be, you know, 6 feet apart, we 
don’t necessarily know if that is true. And I think there should be 
some flexibility in school districts to take that into account. 

Mr. JOHNSON. Thank you very much, Mr. Roy. 
And I would, Mr. Chairman, I would like to yield the rest of my 

time to the ranking member. 
Ms. FOXX. Thank you, Mr. Johnson. 
Mr. Roy, let’s follow up on Mr. Johnson’s questions. I think it 

was a good one. 
As these restrictions are being raised, they are very blunt instru-

ments. Everything shuts down. They are being lifted now. How 
should States and cities approach their decisions to lift restrictions 



138 

and allow businesses and schools to reopen while keeping people 
safe? It is a very instructive example you gave us from Iceland. 

Mr. ROY. Yeah. So we know that, for example, or at least there 
is a lot of evidence now that is accumulating that children are not 
vectors of transmission which should give us more confidence when 
it comes to reopening childcare centers and K through 12 schools 
and even, the you know, potentially postsecondary college instruc-
tion. 

We have to do obviously do more research to confirm this, but 
we have very good reason to believe that would work. 

And as I also mentioned, a lot of European countries—Germany, 
Switzerland, Austria—I could go on—have reopened schools with-
out an impact on their caseload, their hospital load, et cetera, from 
COVID–19. 

So all that seems to indicate that your vulnerability to COVID– 
19 is related to your—the nature—to the degree to which are you 
a vector of transmission. And so, again, for all those reasons, I 
think we have a reason to be hopeful and optimistic that younger 
populations can go back to work and also younger workers can go 
back to work. 

So when it comes to reopening workplaces, I think one thing that 
States can do is think about industry, sectors, businesses in which 
the workplace is disproportionately younger because those are 
things you can bring back more quickly for States that are in the 
more hesitant cap. 

Ms. FOXX. Thank, Mr. Johnson. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I yield back. 
Chairman SCOTT. I thank you. 
The gentlelady from Pennsylvania, Ms. Wild. 
Gentleman from California, mister— 
Ms. WILD. I am here. 
Chairman SCOTT. The gentlelady from Pennsylvania, Ms. Wild. 
Ms. WILD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It took me a minute to 

unmute. 
This questions is for Dr. Jones. Dr. Jones, only eight of the 60 

retail drive-through COVID–19 sites that have opened as a part of 
the presidential administration’s public-private partnership are lo-
cated in Black communities. A company in my congressional dis-
trict has received grant money for the development of rapid self- 
COVID tests and at-home tests. 

How important is it that the Federal Government permit these 
tests to be purchased over the counter and without a prescription, 
and subsidize the cost of these tests and/or somehow make them 
free, and also require that insurance covers these tests with no cost 
sharing and that we protect and fund the U.S. Postal Service so 
that people can receive these rapid at-home tests without traveling 
to the store? That is a multipart question but kind of all part of 
the same piece. 

Dr. JONES. Right. Well, it is very that important we increase 
testing in communities that have been the hardest hit. So, that is 
the first thing. I actually haven’t researched the new at-home tests 
that you are talking about. 
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I would say that other additional ways to support testing and 
communities is to work with community organizations, to work 
with the why, to work with others who are placed in the commu-
nity for even coming and because I don’t know. So, I don’t know 
about that particular test but I think there is something— 

Ms. WILD. And just to clarify, the test is not yet available. The 
company is in the North Shore in my district and they are working 
on it and developing it but it is anticipated that it will be available 
later this year. 

Dr. JONES. But I don’t that think it should be, oh, if the test— 
center is not in your neighborhood, you are going to have to default 
to a home test. I think we need to make sure we have the same 
level of testing availability in all of our communities and perhaps 
more in the hardest hit communities. 

So, nothing good or bad about that test. That doesn’t answer the 
question of why do we not have more testing in our most heavily 
hit communities. And so, we need to have different partners, dif-
ferent strategies. We need to invest in, you know, minority-owned 
businesses in those communities to do the testing. 

Because it could be that if you do your home tests, that—some-
thing about the connection about when the communication, when 
should you go based on what result, how should you pursue extra 
care might be lost. So, yes, good for that but not as a substitute. 

Ms. WILD. Thank you very much. That is very helpful. 
I would like to direct the next question to Dr. King and, Dr. 

King, if you could, I want to make this quick but we know that 
even before COVID struck, far too many students were leaving col-
lege before earning their certificate or degree and that this has 
been disproportionately likely to occur between low-income stu-
dents and students of color. 

I am deeply concerned that with the health pandemic that the 
small progress that we may have made on increasing the rate of 
college completion is going to be—is going to vanish. 

Could you discuss the inequities in college graduation rates 
among different types of students and whether we have actually 
made progress in closing that completion gap among low-income 
students and students of color? 

That is to Dr. King. 
Chairman SCOTT. Dr. King, are you still on mute? 
Ms. WILD. Did we lose Dr. King? 
Mr. KING. Not on mute. Can you hear me? 
Ms. WILD. Now we can. 
Chairman SCOTT. Dr. King, are you still on mute? 
Ms. WILD. Did we lose Dr. King? 
Mr. KING. Not on mute. Can you hear me? 
Ms. WILD. Now we can. Yes, thank you. 
Mr. KING. Okay. That is good. 
So we absolutely have significant disparities for low- income stu-

dents and students of color in completion, and we know that some 
of that is driven by financial gaps. So those students are more like-
ly to be negatively impacted by loss of employment, change in their 
family’s financial situation. They are particularly vulnerable if 
their universities are struggling financially, which is the case for 
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many of our public institutions, particularly as States look to make 
cuts as a result of the COVID–19 crisis. 

So we need resources, but we also know that targeted invest-
ments like the CUNY ASAP program, which has doubled comple-
tion rates in community colleges through a mix of financial support 
and better advisement, those can make a huge difference and actu-
ally lower the per-graduate costs in the long run if we make those 
kinds of investments. 

Ms. WILD. Thank you very much. 
With that, I yield back, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman SCOTT. Thank you. 
The gentleman from Pennsylvania, Mr. Keller? 
Mr. KELLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you to the 

ranking member and our panelists today. 
Mr. Roy, I just wanted to cover a couple things. I know a lot has 

been discussed about the nursing homes and what happened in my 
State of Pennsylvania as far as how it affected, while our popu-
lation in nursing homes is relatively smaller, assisted livings, and 
the deaths are relatively high. 

I take a look at them, and we have discussed on that side of it, 
but how did the other 45 Governors in the States that handled it 
better—were they looking at different information, or what do you 
think might have led them to make decisions that protected that 
population versus the Governors in like Pennsylvania and New Jer-
sey, California, that had the problem with the deaths in these fa-
cilities? 

Mr. ROY. Well, you know, I mean, I wouldn’t want necessarily at 
this point in time rank Pennsylvania’s Governor, you know, 45th 
or 47th or 40th. You know, I don’t know that we can do that at 
this point, but I would say that, in terms of the States—let’s put 
it this way. The States that have done the best—and I will use 
Florida as an example. What Florida did early on—their health 
secretary, Mary Mayhew, was very aggressive in resisting hospitals 
that were lobbying actively to have the permission to discharge 
COVID-infected patients—to offload them into nursing homes, and 
Mary Mayhew fought them on that very hard. 

It was not an easy decision to fight the hospitals, which are very 
powerful lobbies in every State, and say, ‘‘No, you are not going to 
take those patients and get them out of your hospital and stick 
them in a nursing home as seeds because then you are only going 
to get more patients in your hospital with COVID later.’’ 

So she was aggressive about that, and she was also aggressive 
about limiting and restricting visitation rights, which of course is 
heartbreaking, right? If you had a loved one in a nursing home, 
you would want to go see them. You want to make sure they are 
okay. And that was a very difficult and painful decision that Flor-
ida did take early on that protected that population far better than 
other States did. 

Mr. KELLER. Okay. Thank you. But one other thing I want to 
talk about—and it goes to my experience of having worked in a fac-
tory and later ran that larger manufacturing facility, and employ-
ers care about their employees, and they can actually keep them 
safe. We look through this whole pandemic and the shutdowns of 
larger operations, retailers, so on, being able to stay open, yet 
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smaller businesses, which we know, in our small businesses, were 
more adversely impacted, which—whether it is minority busi-
nesses, but you know they were. So, you know, is there any reason 
to believe that the small businesses can’t practice the same guide-
lines given the rules by CDC and so on that the larger retailers 
were able to do during the time that the economy was shut? 

Mr. ROY. Well, you know, when it comes to—if you are referring 
to the fact that, in certain States, large retailers were allowed to 
open, but small retailers were not, absolutely that was an asym-
metry and a terrible policy because those small businesses are the 
ones that make—help communities thrive, that help provide com-
petition, that help provide lower cost to the consumer, for all dif-
ferent reasons, let alone the employment piece. It is really impor-
tant to have those small businesses competing with the larger busi-
nesses. 

So absolutely they have the capacity to, and we are seeing that 
in restaurants. For example, in Austin, again, where I live, Texas 
has allowed restaurants to open up to a certain point, and every 
restaurant cares about not just its workers but also its customers, 
to make sure that they have the confidence to patronize that res-
taurant knowing that it is going to be safe, that they are doing 
what they can from a cleanliness point of view. So businesses have 
the—have a powerful incentive to not only ensure that their em-
ployees are safe but that their customers are safe, and that is far 
more powerful than any government mandate. 

Mr. KELLER. I agree with you on that, and I think that is part 
of the reason why we should look at some kind of liability protec-
tion for these businesses. That way, people can make the decision 
whether or not they feel safe patronizing a certain business, wheth-
er it be a restaurant or a retail operation. 

The other thing I guess I would look at because we always talk 
about—you know, I have heard it talked about any kind of resur-
gence of cases when we start to open our economy, and we always 
talk about the positive cases and everybody is talking about how 
many more cases there are. But we are doing a lot more testing. 

Is there another metric that we can look at to make sure that 
we are understanding the spread of this disease, maybe like the 
percentage of cases that are positive, you know, so that we sort of 
understand and make decisions based on good rational informa-
tion? 

Mr. ROY. Well, Mr. Keller, I am so glad you brought this up. This 
is such an important point. 

We are seeing a rise in cases, and that is, in part, driven by the 
rise in testing, right? If 5 percent of people test positive and you 
double the number of tests, you might have double the cases, but 
we are not seeing a corresponding spike in deaths, and that is be-
cause a lot of the people who are testing positive at this point in 
the pandemic are less medically vulnerable. Either they are rel-
atively younger people, or they just don’t have as many preexisting 
conditions, like heart disease, high blood pressure, diabetes, et 
cetera. 

So we don’t yet know exactly because we don’t have that granu-
lar level of detail, but we do know that the death rate from the 
cases we are seeing now appears to be significantly lower, and that 
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is not surprising because, in pandemics of all kinds, what you see 
is that the most vulnerable people die first, and then the virus 
starts to affect less vulnerable people who don’t die at the same 
level of frequency. 

Mr. KELLER. Thank you, and I yield back. 
Chairman SCOTT. Thank you. 
The gentleman from California, Mr. Harder? 
The gentlelady from Georgia, Ms. McBath? 
Mrs. MCBATH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you so 

much to our guests who are joining us here today. Thank you for 
joining us to talk about these very pressing issues. 

And I just wanted to be completely clear. COVID–19 did not cre-
ate these inequities that we are talking about today, but it simply 
has revealed, you know, long-borne suffering of the minority com-
munities in America. Disparities in health, education, and the 
workforce are symptoms of years of racism, restrictive access to 
services, and high rates of poverty, and these symptoms are mani-
fested in poor outcomes and are present in every part of American 
life. 

As we learned from last week’s hearing on the K through 12 
funding, budget cuts due to COVID–19 will disproportionately im-
pact students in lower income school districts where Black and 
Brown students make up a larger share of the student body. Stu-
dents of every background absolutely, unequivocally deserve better. 

A recent study showed that Black populations are at least 3.5 
times more likely to die by COVID–19 than their White neighbors, 
and the Hispanic population is at least 2.5 times as likely to die. 

It is incumbent on every member of our body, every member of 
this body, every citizen of the Nation to take seriously what we are 
witnessing before our very eyes, whether Democrat or Republican, 
whether you are Black, White, or Brown. It is time for all of us to 
take seriously the challenges that we are facing. 

Dr. Wilson, my question is for you. There is a section that you 
entitled in your report that states—and I quote—the fallacy of 
race-neutral policy is further exposed by COVID–19. And why, in 
your observation, have race-neutral policies failed to offer genuine 
solutions to all the inequities, and what is an example of this fail-
ure in the COVID–19 area? 

Ms. WILSON. So I think that the issue of race-neutral policy-
making ignores many of the disparities that I highlighted in my 
testimony today that you just cited and ignores the fact that, even 
if a policy on its face is race neutral, meaning that it doesn’t ref-
erence race in any way, it will not have race-neutral effects because 
the structures and systems in this society are not race neutral. 

So any policy—every policy that is debated and passes day after 
day is going to have an effect on the way that [inaudible] income, 
wealth, and opportunity will flow. That is no different from our 
current crisis. 

We have talked a lot about the efforts to slow the spread of the 
virus immediately by shutting down and the disparate effects that 
has had on workers of color who already faced higher rates of un-
employment, who already had lower incomes, lower levels of 
wealth, and other kinds of financial resources that are critical for 
people to be able to weather this economic downturn. 
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So even when we implement a policy that is good for the Nation 
as a whole in terms of the public health and safety issues, because 
of these underlying disparities in health as well as wealth and 
other economic outcomes, we get these very different results in 
terms of how it impacts communities [inaudible]. 

Mrs. MCBATH. Thank you. Even within my own community—I 
represent Georgia’s Sixth Congressional District—there is a North 
DeKalb portion of my district that—I see it as plain as day, the in-
equities within that portion of my district, the disparities of the 
largest cases of people that we have that have contracted COVID– 
19, and the largest numbers of individuals within my district that 
have been seriously affected and have even died have been in the 
part of my district that has the most number of diverse individuals 
and diverse people within the community. So thank you for that. 

Thank you for your answer. These problems are enormous, and 
they continue to really raise the disparities that we see every sin-
gle day, but no problem is greater than the American spirit, and 
I know that Americans have never shied away from a fight. I know 
that we will continue to work as hard as we possibly can, and we 
face no greater challenge at this point than creating a more equi-
table and free society. 

And so this is my challenge to every one of my colleagues and 
all of my neighbors, to think very seriously about the type of soci-
ety that you want to live in, the type of society that you want your 
constituents to live in. It is one where those with the least suffer 
the greatest in times of tragedy. Is that what we want? I don’t 
think so. 

So where whole parts of this great Nation are neglected and feel 
that they have no value, they deserve better, and so are we going 
to continue perfecting this union looking always toward the future 
and fight for a society that strives towards justice and equality. I 
would ask that of all my colleagues today. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I yield back the balance of my 
time. 

Chairman SCOTT. Thank you. 
Dr.—gentleman from North Carolina, Dr. Murphy? 
The gentleman from New Jersey, Dr. Van Drew? 
The gentlelady from Washington, Dr. Schrier? 
Ms. SCHRIER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you to our 

witnesses. 
I first wanted to make a quick comment, mostly to Mr. Roy about 

schools, simply because the vast majority of people commenting 
about schools say that we really don’t know the role of children and 
transmission. We know they get it less often. We know they don’t 
really have symptoms, but it is still kind of a big black box that 
we really won’t know until schools open. 

I also wanted to say that there is a general understanding that 
kids are better off in school. I don’t think there is any question 
about that. They are barely affected, at least acutely. We don’t 
know about long-term outcomes, but there is no question there. 

The problem is that United States is not Iceland. The United 
States is fatter, less healthy. We have more type II diabetes. We 
have more kidney disease. We have more heart disease, all of the 
conditions that put you at much higher risk for this disease. Not 
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just that, but kids who need most to be in school come from the 
families who we are talking about today that are at most risk of 
getting this disease and dying from it, and so I just wanted to clar-
ify that point as a pediatrician. 

I wanted to direct my question today to Dr. Wilson, because I— 
my district has a large Latino population, and we have seen them 
disproportionately hit by this disease, first because of working con-
ditions that we have talked about, which are more crowded, fruit 
packing, agricultural jobs. But then, because 80 percent of trans-
mission happens in the home and homes are more crowded, we 
have seen a greater amount of community spread. 

Now, not just that. Since housing is part of how COVID is 
spread, we have always known that housing is tied to health out-
comes, and in recent weeks, we have been talking about how hous-
ing is really fundamental to building wealth, building that nest 
egg, and achieving security. And I was wondering, Dr. Wilson, can 
you talk about housing, the changes we could make, perhaps even 
the difference between policies that help with rent versus the poli-
cies that help with ownership and the long-term outcomes of a 
change in policy there? 

Ms. WILSON. Thank you for those questions. 
Again, the structures and patterns that we observe in terms of 

housing access and housing affordability are directly related to a 
long history of policies that excluded certain populations—in par-
ticular, people of color—from building wealth through home owner-
ship but also concentrated people and isolated people, economically 
and socially, in communities where the quality of housing was 
lower, the stock of housing was less available, was lower, thus driv-
ing up the cost of housing in many of these communities. 

So I think that policies that address issues of affordability as 
well as housing quality are an important step in addressing the in-
equities that we see in terms of housing. They also spill over into 
unequal outcomes in health, as you indicated, as well as in employ-
ment and schooling. 

Ms. SCHRIER. Thank you. I had another question about paid 
leave, sick leave, family leave, that we are finding that these same 
communities are really affected by not having the same access to 
leave, and then, also, if they are then in close proximity to people 
who are infected, they might need several series of quarantine time 
off, and I wonder if you could speak to we passed Families First 
to get 2 weeks of sick leave and to have up to 3 months of paid 
family leave, but what happens in these particular at-risk commu-
nities when you have to take time off, perhaps multiple times, 
when multiple close colleagues at work get this disease and you 
need to quarantine? 

Ms. WILSON. So the connection between lack of paid leave and 
these other outcomes really puts workers in an impossible situation 
to make very difficult choices, in choosing between their health or 
their economic well-being. Without paid sick leave, workers forego 
earnings that are essential and critical to the economic well-being 
of their households because they are making decisions that are bet-
ter for their health. 

So by having paid sick leave more equitably and more broadly 
available to more workers, we really empower workers to make the 
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kinds of decision that are best for optimizing both their health se-
curity as well as their [inaudible]. 

Ms. SCHRIER. Thank you very much, and I yield back. 
Chairman SCOTT. Thank you. 
The gentlelady from Illinois, Ms. Underwood? 
Ms. UNDERWOOD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
The coronavirus pandemic has left no corner of our communities 

unscathed. Lives and livelihoods have been lost in my district in 
northern Illinois and in communities across the country, which is 
why I am also concerned with Mr. Roy’s comments about the role 
of children as carriers for COVID–19. 

There is a lot that we don’t know, and the current guidance from 
the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention does point out that 
children are, in fact, at risk of infecting—I mean, at risk of con-
tracting the disease, and could possibly be carriers. And so I think 
that, when we are addressing the United States Congress, we 
should continue to have fact-based findings to present to the com-
mittee, and then also make sure that we are encouraging the 
American people to consult with the national experts on this issue, 
which is the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. 

The damage from this crisis has not been inflicted evenly across 
our communities. The pandemic inside this pandemic is the dis-
proportionate health and economic consequences of COVID–19 for 
communities of color, particularly Black Americans. 

A recent Brookings analysis found that Black Americans between 
the ages of 65 and 74 are dying at five times the rate of their 
White counterparts, and the disparities are even larger for young 
adults. These racial graphs are glaring, but they are not surprising. 
They reflect a deeply entrenched racial inequity throughout our 
healthcare system, and one of the key drivers of these disparities 
is unequal access to care. 

The uninsured rate for African Americans is more than 1.6 times 
higher than the rate for White Americans. To reduce disparities in 
health outcomes for both COVID–19 and other conditions, we must 
expand access to affordable healthcare, which is why I introduced 
the Healthcare Affordability Act, which would provide advance pre-
mium tax credits to more Americans and increase the size of those 
credits. 

Dr. Jones, enhanced premium tax credits will bring affordable 
health insurance within reach for millions more Americans. How 
will expanded access to affordable healthcare reduce racial dispari-
ties in COVID–19 hospitalization and death rates? 

Dr. JONES. So, it is very important. It is very important that we 
have access. And that is one of the ways that you value all of your 
people equally. So, if we really do care about those people, then we 
need to take away any kind of economic barriers. 

I would also say that the healthcare system is the last-ditch sal-
vation, so we need to make sure that last bit is there, that ambu-
lance at the bottom of the cliff is there, but I would also say that 
does not absolve us from addressing—health is not created within 
the health sector, so we need to do that. 

We need actually to strengthen—in all the ways that you said, 
to strengthen the ACA, to actually get to universal access, the 
high-quality healthcare, perhaps lower right now— 
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Ms. UNDERWOOD. Thank you. 
Dr. JONES.—to make the age of Medicare eligibility and all of 

that. 
Ms. UNDERWOOD. Thank you. Thank you. As the cofounder of the 

Black Maternal Health Caucus, I have been committed to reducing 
the alarming disparities in maternal health outcomes. In addition 
to introducing the Black Maternal Health Momnibus Act of 2020 
with Congresswoman Alma Adams of this committee, I have also 
supported bipartisan efforts to extend Medicaid coverage from 60 
days to 1 year postpartum. 

Dr. Jones, recognizing that Medicaid covers more than 65 percent 
of African American births, can you describe the full importance of 
extending Medicaid coverage for a full year postpartum to close ra-
cial gaps in maternal health outcomes? 

Dr. JONES. Well, because the maternal mortality rate difference 
between Black folks and White folks ranges from three to eight 
times, depending on what part of the country— 

Ms. UNDERWOOD. That is right. 
Dr. JONES. —the numbers of our mothers who are dying within 

the first year of childbirth is alarming. So, we do need to support 
them in all the ways that we can. 

Ms. UNDERWOOD. Yes. It is about saving lives. 
Dr. Jones, beyond extending postpartum Medicaid coverage, why 

do we need maternal health policies like the ones we included in 
the Momnibus, to improve data collection, [inaudible] social deter-
minants of health, and provide targeted investments to improve 
Black maternal health outcomes? 

Dr. JONES. We need to know what the problems are. So, we need 
to have our maternal mortality review committees with all of the 
data that they can have. We need to be able to list social deter-
minants of health as risk factors— 

Ms. UNDERWOOD. Yes. 
Dr. JONES. —so, we can address them. 
Ms. UNDERWOOD. Thank you. As we speak, scientists are work-

ing tirelessly to develop a safe and effective vaccine for COVID–19, 
yet the development of a vaccine is only the first step. We are going 
to need to rapidly deploy to every community across the country, 
and it needs to be done in an equitable way, and we know that Af-
rican Americans currently have lower immunization rates than 
their White counterparts. 

I am going to submit some questions for the record on that issue. 
I would like to thank the chairman for having this hearing and this 
opportunity to discuss these issues of critical importance. 

As the committee knows, I am a public health nurse. We need 
to end these racial disparities in healthcare, whether it is COVID 
related or in our larger healthcare system, and make sure that, as 
we are communicating with the American people during this pan-
demic, we are lifting up fact-based, evidence-based information to 
inform the American people. 

And I yield back. Thank you. 
Chairman SCOTT. Thank you. 
Gentlelady from Connecticut, Ms. Hayes? 
Mrs. HAYES. Thank you, Mr. Chair, and thank you to all the wit-

nesses who are here. 



147 

Today, like I felt in so many other committees, I have just been 
listening and really just been overwhelmed, because I recognize 
that, once again, so many of my colleagues just don’t get it. I, too, 
like the gentleman from Wisconsin, look forward to a time when 
people don’t look at me racially and we don’t have to deal with 
these issues in this way. 

Last week, in this very same committee, we had a hearing about 
shutting down schools and what the budget cuts would look like 
after learning loss, but my response to that is so much bigger than 
just how our economy looks and how we are going to deal with 
these things economically. I can assure you, everyone on this com-
mittee, when my husband was diagnosed with COVID–19 and I 
stood over him waiting for his chest to rise to ensure that he was 
breathing, never once did I think about his job. Never once did I 
think about the economy reopening. I thought about my husband 
getting healthy, and I thought about us being safe. 

So I—in that same vein, I am thinking, as we look forward to 
September and our schools open up, I was on a call last week with 
FEMA, and they indicated that they have no intention of supplying 
PPE for our schools. I live in a State that is already disproportion-
ately impacted and has some very large equity gaps. In Fairfield 
County, 84 percent of our students graduate high school, and less 
than 5 miles down the road, in Bridgeport, about 74 percent of our 
students are high school graduates, and a parent was sentenced to 
12 years in jail for what they called stealing education for sending 
her child to a school outside of their district. But that is how des-
perate people are to provide a good education for their children in 
this State. 

Dr. King, it is so good to see you, and you opened up your com-
ments with something that, as you know from prior conversations, 
is so near and dear to me, and that is the Brown v. Board of Edu-
cation decision. And, like it, don’t like it, whether it is uncomfort-
able or not, we have racial and equity disparities in our schools, 
in our public education system, and we as a committee have the 
ability to change those things. 

As we look forward to September, Dr. King, can you talk a little 
bit about—I mean, we have heard about maximizing testing and 
opening earlier to make up for academic loss, but I am thinking 
about the trauma and what our teachers are going to be, and all 
the other things that are going to happen when children return to 
campuses. 

Can you talk a little bit about what those inequities will look like 
after the COVID–19 pandemic and the State financial crisis if we 
do nothing to intervene? 

Mr. KING. Sure. It is good to see you, Congresswoman. 
Look, the impact of COVID–19 for kids, when I think about that, 

I think about the kid who relies on school, as many of your stu-
dents did, for their positive relationships with adults and peers, 
and they have been without that. Some kids who are in homes 
where there is addiction, where there is abuse, where there is do-
mestic violence, kids are in homes where there has been economic 
trauma, and so they have been without all of those supports. 

And so when they come back to school in September, they are 
going to need more support, which means we need counselors, we 
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need mental health services, we need an investment in the socio- 
emotional supports that students need, and that won’t be there if 
school districts are forced to make huge cuts as a result of the lost 
State revenue. 

Mrs. HAYES. Thank you. And I am happy that you used that 
word ‘‘investment’’ because thinking forward—and I will ask you, 
and I guess, Ms. Jones, I will ask you the same thing. Thinking 
forward, if we were to look at what types of investments we could 
make—I am sorry—to make public education more equitable, to ad-
dress some of these underlying issues, I guess in the same way 
that we invested in small businesses and we invested in our larger 
economy, what would investments in our education system, in our 
children, look like moving forward? 

Mr. KING. Well, we ought to close that $23 billion gap that the 
chairman talked about between students of color and White stu-
dents in school spending. That is what a good investment would 
look like. A good investment would mean addressing the learning 
loss and the socio-emotional needs of students with supplemental 
dollars. Investment would mean doubling Pell grants and making 
it possible for low-income students to successfully pursue higher 
education. 

Mrs. HAYES. Thank you. And I will switch over to Ms. Jones, and 
you hit on something because I know most of our education funding 
comes from municipal taxes, which already puts our kids at a dis-
advantage. 

Ms. Jones? 
Dr. JONES. Yes. So, we need to change that—local property taxes 

is the basis of funding schools—because if you have a poor neigh-
borhood, poorly funded schools, another generation lost. We also 
need to invest very vigorously in early childhood education. We 
need to invest in teacher education. We need to have a model like 
Finland where you have a—you know, a mentorship position for 
teachers for 2 years after they graduate. 

Thank you. 
Mrs. HAYES. Thank you. I am not sure which bell that is, but, 

either way, I am done. 
Thank you so much, Mr. Chair. 
Chairman SCOTT. Thank you. Thank you. 
Mrs. HAYES. Both are obnoxious. 
Chairman SCOTT. Especially the second one. 
The gentlelady from Florida, Dr. Shalala? 
The gentleman from Michigan, Mr. Levin? 
Mr. LEVIN. Thank you so much, Mr. Chairman, and happy Pride 

Month, everybody. 
You know, President Trump and Secretary DeVos, just last week, 

claimed school choice is the civil rights cause of our time, and that 
is just honestly comical, but it is unsurprising because, in Michi-
gan, we know that school choice causes segregation in our time. 

We are seeing the impacts of these policies right now in Michi-
gan’s Ninth District. Mount Clemens School District in Macomb 
County has seen massive numbers of White students partaking in 
schools of choice to go to a nearby whiter school district. Michigan’s 
school financing moves with the student, meaning that, when a 
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student leaves to go to another school district, that funding goes 
with them. 

As a result, Mount Clemens School District, with a majority 
Black student body, has faced major budget deficits for the past 
two decades and struggles to rebuild school infrastructure that 
hasn’t been updated in more than 50 years. That is before the 
COVID crisis. These students are being intentionally left behind. 
There is no coincidence here. 

Horrifically, Betsy DeVos is now trying to foist these harmful 
policies on the entire Nation as secretary of education. Just last 
week, the Department of Education finalized a rule that would fun-
nel critical emergency money away from the school districts and 
students most impacted by COVID–19, as Congress intended—bi-
partisan, bicameral—and send it instead to private schools, even 
those serving the very wealthiest students. 

Mr. King, I would like to ask you about this: Would you agree 
that school choice policies can, in place with funding models like 
Michigan has, disproportionately harm students of color by fun-
neling money and, you know, other resources away from their 
schools? 

Mr. KING. Yeah. There is no question that the vision of school 
choice that Secretary DeVos favors is one that is harmful to stu-
dents, and the evidence is clear in Michigan, and it is both the 
problem of the funding structure; it is also the unregulated charter 
market, which has allowed for-profit charter operators who are not 
serving students well to proliferate without meaningful account-
ability. So this narrow vision of schools is part of the problem we 
have to solve. 

Mr. LEVIN. Well, and I would just add that, here in Michigan, 
which Ms. DeVos—Secretary DeVos has had an impact on for many 
years, you—charters have almost no regulations, and it has been 
a very harmful thing. 

What happens, then, to educational equity if we don’t save our 
public schools? If we shift to the GOP idealized free market edu-
cation system, which students will be hurt the most? 

Mr. KING. There is no question it will hurt students of color and 
lower income students the most. Public education is the foundation 
of our economy. 

In point of fact, the majority of kids of the Nation’s public schools 
today are kids of color. We have no future as a society if we don’t 
invest in their education. And, in the short run, one of the things 
we have to do is make sure that we correct the misinterpretation 
of the CARES Act that is literally taking dollars that were in-
tended for public schools and sending them to private school. 

Mr. LEVIN. Thank you. 
And, you know, I feel like public education is really what built 

the middle class in this country, along with workers having the 
freedom to form unions. 

Dr. Jones, how will policies like Secretary DeVos’ proposed rule 
that we have been discussing further [inaudible] inequity and sys-
temic racism in our education system? And you have got almost a 
minute to answer. 

Dr. JONES. Almost a minute. 
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So, actually, these blinders that don’t want to vigorously invest 
in the full excellent public education of all of our kids because peo-
ple think there is no genius in the barrios or the ghettos or the res-
ervations, we can get along very well, thank you, without them, 
those blinders are not just hurting those children; they are sapping 
the strength of the whole society because there is genius in all of 
our communities, and we could be doing so much better as a Na-
tion or even as a world if we were to vigorously invest in public 
education. 

So, what you are seeing is that there are whole communities that 
are being devalued for their genius, and, yes, vigorously investing 
in the full, excellent public education is what is going to save our 
Nation. That is one of the core— 

Mr. LEVIN. All right. Thank you very much. 
And, Mr. Chairman, before that horrible second bell, I yield back. 
Chairman SCOTT. Tell me about it. Okay. Thank you. 
The gentlelady from Minnesota, Ms. Omar? 
The gentleman from Maryland, Mr. Trone? 
Mr. TRONE. I am ready, Mr. Chairman, if it is—if I am up. 
Chairman SCOTT. You are up, recognized for 5 minutes. 
Mr. TRONE. Okay. Great. Thank you. 
Dr. Wilson, your testimony highlights that Black-owned busi-

nesses have been hit hard by this crisis, in part, because they are 
disproportionately owned in industries that are vulnerable to shut-
downs. You also note that Black families face vast wealth gaps 
compared to White families. 

What effect do you believe this crisis will have on the wealth gap, 
but most importantly is, what should we be looking here in the 
Federal Government to try and address this wealth gap which is 
so profound and starts with homeowners—ownership, 40-some per-
cent to 70-some percent? Then it goes over to owning businesses. 
How do we change this? 

Ms. WILSON. So the wealth gap is one of the reasons that we are 
seeing such a disparate impact of COVID–19 in communities of 
color, at least in terms of the economic outcomes. As I mentioned 
before, having wealth, having savings puts you in a position to be 
able to weather the shutdowns and the things we have had to do 
in the interest of public safety. Without adequate savings, without 
adequate wealth, you have no cushion, or you are going to rapidly 
deteriorate any savings that you did have. 

So I say that, if he we don’t address the immediate crisis as well 
as think about addressing the wealth gap, we stand to see that 
wealth gap widening significantly, and that being both in terms of 
the impacts that we have seen on small business, as well as broad-
er disparities in home ownership and other kinds of wealth-build-
ing techniques. 

Mr. TRONE. Any ideas about how we can help minorities get into 
businesses? I mean, that is the big disparity. They are not starting 
the businesses; therefore, they aren’t building up the equity. And 
then, of course, home ownership is the other piece where equity is, 
and, again, that lags too. So we need some ideas that we can drive 
that and stimulate it, prime the pump. 

Ms. WILSON. Well, in terms of small business, it is important to 
recognize that Black business owners are less than 10 percent of 
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all businesses owned in the United States. And, beyond that, if we 
think about the larger businesses that employ people, African 
American-owned businesses are only about 4 percent of those. 

So the issues with Black-owned business as a wealth- building 
tool, it is not so much starting the business, but in having opportu-
nities to expand and grow those businesses so that they are able 
to build substantial wealth that is important in the communities 
in terms of making jobs available to folks, as well as building per-
sonal and community wealth. 

So the things that need to be done to address that, we have to 
address, again, the racial disparities that exist throughout our sys-
tem. Part of the reason why Black businesses don’t have as many 
opportunities to expand and grow is because of the disparate pred-
atory or lending practices that exclude Black business owners from 
getting the kind of capital that they need to expand their busi-
nesses, and normally we see these kinds of patterns with getting 
access to mortgage loans in order to purchase homes on top of the 
large income gaps and wage gaps that put people at lower levels 
of income with less to draw upon to make these kinds of invest-
ments. 

Mr. TRONE. Let’s jump over quickly to the racial inequities in the 
criminal justice system, Ms. Wilson. You know, if African Ameri-
cans or Hispanics are incarcerated the same rate as Whites, we 
would have 40 percent less people in jail—40 percent. So that is 
the reality to this community—our communities of color dispropor-
tionately affected in an unjust justice system. 

So what things do we need to do to help drive those unemploy-
ment numbers down for justice-impacted individuals so, when they 
come out, they can stay out and not have a circular system of re-
cidivism? 

Ms. WILSON. So there are a number of things that are being at-
tempted in communities in cities across the country; specifically, 
ban the box provisions that prohibit an employer from asking peo-
ple about their criminal background prior to— 

Mr. TRONE. How big a difference do you think that ban the box 
makes? We have a bill that we just put in last week that I think 
does exactly that for the whole country. Talk about what a dif-
ference that makes. 

Ms. WILSON. Well, I think that is an important first step, but 
there are other kinds of things that need to be put in place to sup-
port ban the box. That only gets your foot in the door. That just 
keeps you from being eliminated in that first round. So there are 
other kinds of policies and support that are important to help peo-
ple reintegrate into society and into the workforce. 

Mr. TRONE. Okay. Well, thank you very much, ma’am. I yield 
back before that bell rings. 

Chairman SCOTT. Thank you. Thank you. 
The gentlelady from Michigan, Ms. Stevens? 
The gentleman from Nevada, Ms. Lee? 
The gentlelady from Massachusetts, Ms. Trahan? 
Mrs. TRAHAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you so much 

for the panel today. This was such a terrific hearing. 
Communities of color have always experienced racial discrimina-

tion in healthcare settings. You know, dating back hundreds of 
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years, race has been used as a weapon to undermine and dehuman-
ize Black patients. As my colleague from Georgia mentioned, 
COVID–19 didn’t create these disparities, but they have certainly— 
but it certainly has exacerbated them. 

As Black and Brown patients struggle to access COVID–19 test-
ing and treatment, Dr. Jones, according to the American Medical 
Association, only 5 percent of U.S. physicians are Black, 5.8 per-
cent are Latinx, and only 0.4 percent are Native American. Black 
women account for only 2 percent of physicians in our country. 
How has the COVID–19 pandemic underscored the importance of 
increasing diversity in the field of medicine? 

Dr. JONES. So, it has always been an important issue because 
more—if we train more physicians of color, then they tend to serve 
communities of color with a more respectful kind of way, and so, 
some of what we have seen with patients presenting at emergency 
departments and being sent back untested and the like and dying 
at home, that would be less likely to happen. 

So, it is a chronic problem, and we need to address it. We need 
to address it not just in terms of medical school admissions, prac-
tices, but all the way back to early childhood education, that pipe-
line that starts very, very early on. 

Mrs. TRAHAN. Great. And so, if you could just elaborate a bit on 
how increasing diversity in medicine and public health prevent dis-
crimination and bias from affecting patient care. 

Dr. JONES. So, we know that implicit bias exists among medical 
care providers. We have been knowing this for about 10, 15 years, 
even before we had the implicit association test, and so, physicians 
might look at a patient and think, oh, that patient couldn’t afford, 
wouldn’t comply, wouldn’t understand, and not even give patients 
the full range of treatment options. 

So, there are so many ways that these subtle biases against dif-
ferent groups, the assumptions that people draw, actually impair 
care, much less what happens when you have systems that also 
don’t accept patients with Medicaid or don’t whatever. So, it is a 
provider thing, and it is a system thing, and they go hand in hand 
because the more providers you have of color, then they are at the 
decision-making tables that can then change some of the system 
things that are going on. 

Mrs. TRAHAN. I appreciate that. 
What recommendations would you like to offer this committee as 

we think about how to address this issue? Are there incentives or 
programs that we could strengthen to address the lack of represen-
tation and diversity— 

Dr. JONES. Yeah. 
Mrs. TRAHAN. —across our healthcare continuum? 
Dr. JONES. Something that has been in place for a decade is the 

National Health Service Corps, which got a little bit of a bump in 
the Affordable Care Act, but that enables students from low-income 
communities to actually go to medical school in the first place, and 
then they have a payback commitment in needed communities, 
medically underserved communities, where they are then more 
likely to stay. So, that is just one very specific thing. If that could 
become huge, then that would go a long way. 

Mrs. TRAHAN. Thank you so much. 
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Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I yield back. Thank you, sir. 
Chairman SCOTT. Thank you. Has anyone—Mr. Castro of Texas. 

Has anybody online or on air not been recognized? 
If not, I recognize myself for a couple of questions, starting with 

Ms. Wilson. 
Ms. Wilson, we have—Dr. Wilson, we have responded trying to 

stimulate the economy by using primarily unemployment com-
pensation, food assistance, and other things. There have been other 
suggestions, like a payroll tax and capital gains tax holiday. 

Which initiatives tend to stimulate the economy the most? Which 
give you the best bang for the buck? 

Ms. WILSON. So, according to the recent analysis by economist 
Mark Zandi, we find that food assistance programs, SNAP program 
in particular, has the largest bang per buck. One dollar spend in 
food assistance will generate $1.67 in GDP a year from now. Unem-
ployment insurance benefits are second with the bang for buck of 
$1.46. 

Chairman SCOTT. And what about the payroll tax and the capital 
gain tax holiday? How do they score? 

Ms. WILSON. So I don’t recall off the top of my head the exact 
numbers there, but I will say that those typically have a bang for 
buck of under $1. So, whereas these direct payment assistance pro-
grams, such as unemployment insurance, SNAP, having a bang for 
buck well over a dollar, payroll tax and other kinds of tax incen-
tives [inaudible] come in at under $1. 

Chairman SCOTT. Thank you. 
Dr. King, can you tell me a little bit about the importance after 

we—people have been out of school for so long, the importance of 
potential summer programs? 

Mr. KING. Yeah. The summer creates an opportunity to try to 
make up for the ground lost. We ought to put in place summer pro-
grams in person where possible, given public health criteria and, 
if not possible, then through distance learning. But we know stu-
dents are going to come back to school having lost as much as 70 
percent of the ground of the school year in math, 30 percent or 
more in reading. 

And the way that we address that is to provide additional in-
structional support, particularly critical for students with disabil-
ities and English learners, who have been without services, in 
many cases, since March. 

Chairman SCOTT. Thank you. And can you say something about 
how the funding public schools with the property tax affects equity? 

Mr. KING. Yes. Well, the result of the property tax is huge dis-
parities between districts. We know that districts with large num-
bers of students of color spend about $1,800 less per student than 
districts with large numbers of White students. 

One of the things we can do to address this is to require, as a 
condition for new stimulus dollars, that States have to protect their 
highest-needs districts from cuts and that districts have to protect 
their highest-needs schools from cuts. 

Chairman SCOTT. And so if you have property taxes, does that 
inherently create inequity? 

Mr. KING. It does, and, in an environment where there is a finan-
cial crisis, what it means is that wealthy districts will be able to 
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go back to their property tax owners, increase the property taxes 
a small amount, and generate significant revenue to absorb the 
cuts, whereas high-poverty districts don’t have that wealth base, 
and the cuts will fall hardest on them. 

Chairman SCOTT. And, Dr. Jones, can you say a word? We have 
talked about the COBRA subsidies. It is my understanding, if you 
lose your job, you lose your insurance, but, if you can get COBRA 
subsidy, you can continue your insurance. If you have to switch 
into the marketplace, you end up having to get a new insurance 
policy, get new providers, and even start your deductible all over. 
But then, when you get your job right back, you have got to go 
back, tell those providers, ‘‘It has been nice knowing you for a cou-
ple of months,’’ and then start—get back your own providers, and 
then start your deductible all over. 

Doesn’t it make a lot of sense to try to do everything we can to 
maintain the continuity of your insurance? 

Dr. JONES. It does. So, I think that extending COBRA, sub-
sidizing COBRA coverage is a good idea. 

Chairman SCOTT. Good. Thank you. 
And, finally, Mr. Roy, I think we can all agree that it is a good 

idea to open schools as soon as possible if it can be done safely. If 
tests are not available, how do you reopen the schools safely? 

Mr. ROY. Well, testing is one part of the equation. It is not the 
only one. So, for example, in Texas, where summer schools are able 
to reopen, a lot of schools are applying a hybrid approach where 
they are using temperature checks, which are not, of course—they 
are not nearly as definitive, but temperature checks plus sympto-
matic tests are questions to look at, whether children might have 
COVID infections. 

But, again, it is more about risk management on the other side, 
like, before you get to the testing stage, really making sure that 
the kids are not transmitting the disease and that people who are 
at risk who work at those facilities, whether it is elderly teachers, 
staff, et cetera, and people who live in households where there are 
elderly grandparents, that they are removed from that setting. So 
it is more about, I think, preventing the risk of infection from hap-
pening in the first place than about testing, but testing can be part 
of the solution if we can scale it up, but you don’t need testing to 
reopen the schools. 

Chairman SCOTT. And, of course, if you don’t know whether peo-
ple are transmitting or not, if you wait until they are symptomatic 
because there is many will be transmitting before they are sympto-
matic, and one of the things that the HEROES Act includes is 
money for school construction. A lot of schools do not have proper 
ventilation, and that is one of the key safety requirements, to make 
sure you have good ventilation. So we are going to do everything 
we can, and everybody wants to open up as soon as possible. But, 
if you can’t do it safely, I think we may have a problem. 

So I want to thank all of our witnesses for their testimony. 
Is there any other business? Anyone else have comments? 
So I want to remind my colleagues that, pursuant to committee 

practice, materials for submission in the hearing record must be 
submitted to the Committee Clerk within 14 days following the last 
day of the hearing, so by 5 p.m. on July 5th, preferably in Microsoft 
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Word format. Materials submitted must address the subject matter 
of the hearing. 

Only a Member of the committee or invited witness may submit 
materials for inclusion. Documents are limited to 50 pages each. 
Documents longer than that can be incorporated by way of an 
internet link that may not be available in the future, so you want 
to be careful about that. And items for the record should be sub-
mitted electronically by emailing submissions to 
edandlabor.hearings@mail.house.gov. 

Without objection, I would like to enter the following into the 
record—following report: ‘‘Black Workers Face Two of the Most Le-
thal Preexisting Conditions for Coronavirus—Racism and Economic 
Inequality,’’ by Elise Gould and Valerie Wilson, published by the 
Economic Policy Institute. 

[The information follows:] 
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Chairman SCOTT. I want to, again, thank our witnesses for their 
participation today. 

Members of the committee may have additional questions that 
they will submit. It would be hoped that you would answer them 
as soon as possible. The hearing record will be open 14 days in 
order to receive the responses. 

And I would remind our colleagues that, pursuant to the com-
mittee practice, witnesses—witness questions for the hearing must 
be submitted by the Majority Committee Staff or Committee Clerk 
within 7 days. Questions submitted must address the subject mat-
ter of the hearing. 

I now recognize the Ranking Member for her closing statement. 
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Ms. FOXX. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I want to thank our witnesses for participating in this hearing 

today but, again, say we should return congressional precedent and 
hold our hearings in person. Running the country through virtual 
proceedings and proxy votes is unacceptable. 

As we consider how to mitigate the impact of COVID–19 on fami-
lies and communities, we must highlight the benefits that come to 
children and families in two-parent households. The likelihood of 
poverty in a two-parent family drops to 9 percent from as high as 
39 percent in single-parent families. 

This is crucial to remember as the percentage of two-parent 
households have dropped from 88 percent to 69 percent since 1960. 
While America’s single parents make tremendous efforts on their 
families’ behalf and may not have other options, we can encourage 
and remove barriers to raising children in two-parent homes. 

Before COVID–19, unemployment was at record lows, including 
minority unemployment, and the flourishing economy ushered in 
under the Republican-led Congress and the Trump administration 
benefited workers, employers, and families alike. 

The coronavirus and related State-imposed shutdowns have 
caused devastating job losses. The positive news: there is a path 
forward. We have seen from the May jobs report last month, with 
2.5 million jobs added to the economy, that reopening our economy 
safely is helping Americans get back on their feet. 

Mr. Chairman, I also would like to ask unanimous consent that 
the June 21 editorial from The Wall Street Journal, ‘‘Failure in the 
Virtual Classroom,’’ be included in today’s hearing record. 

[The information follows:] 
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Ms. FOXX. And I want to give some quotes from it to explain 
some of the problems that we are having right now that nobody 
has discussed. 

The title Failure in the Virtual Classroom, the remote learning 
experiment isn’t going well. This month, the University of Wash-
ington Center on Reinventing Public Education published a report 
looking at how 477 school districts nationwide have responded to 
the COVID–19 crisis. Its findings reveal widespread neglect of stu-
dents. This should concern all of us, Mr. Chairman. 

The report found only 27 percent of districts required teachers to 
record whether students participate in remote classes while remote 
attendance has been abysmal. During the first 2 weeks of the shut-
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down, some 15,000 Los Angeles students failed to show up for any 
classes or do any schoolwork. 

The Philadelphia Inquirer reported that, 10 weeks in, the Phila-
delphia school district registered just 61 percent of students attend-
ing schools on an average day. 

The same week, the Boston Globe reported that only half of stu-
dents are logging into online classes or submitting assignments on-
line. 

Students have an incentive to ditch digital classes since their 
work counts for little or nothing. Only 57.9 percent of school dis-
tricts do any progress monitoring. The rest haven’t even set the 
minimal expectations that teachers review or keep track of the 
work their students turn in. 

We are failing our students, and it is because primarily, as this 
article points out, of teacher unions, and they go on to quote the 
people in the teacher unions. 

It really—we need to get the schools open and do anything we 
possibly can. 

I also want to point out that, to tie it back into the economic situ-
ation, yesterday, The Wall Street Journal editorial board pointed 
out that, quote, States that are reopening faster are recovering 
faster and easing more economic suffering. Specifically, the edi-
torial board writes: Nine of the 10 States with the highest jobless 
rate are run by Democrats, who have tended to demand that the 
economy should stay locked down and, in some cases, are still re-
sisting opening. One exception is Colorado, where our former col-
league, Democratic Governor Jared Polis, was one of the first to re-
open. His decision is paying off as Colorado’s jobless rate in May 
fell to 10.2 percent from 12.2 percent in April. To lead our country 
back to a thriving economy, we can and we must reopen America. 

There is also one other thing that I noticed in one set of com-
ments that were made near the end of this hearing, and that was 
the comment that it is better to basically give welfare than it is to 
help people get a job, and, Mr. Chairman, that goes against every-
thing we have ever known in this country, which is you get a better 
bang for your buck from welfare than by people going to work, and 
I just don’t think that is true. 

I think everything that we can do to help people go to work, it 
diminishes poverty. It gives people options. And I hope that we will 
take some more focus on that in the future and talk about those 
statistics, too. 

With that, Mr. Chairman, I yield back. 
Chairman SCOTT. Thank you. I thank you for your comments on 

the impact—economic impact of certain initiatives. That is actually 
arithmetic. Some investments in the economy do better than oth-
ers, and that is just a fact. The [inaudible] tax and capital gains 
tax holiday do virtually nothing to stimulate the economy whereas 
some of the other supports do much better. 

But there is a lot that we can do to help our Nation get through 
this pandemic. In end the—and also reduce the racial disparities 
as we do it. We want to thank our witnesses for their guidance and 
pointing out that the HEROES Act is a major step in the right di-
rection to get us through this pandemic. 
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If there is nothing more to come before the committee, the com-
mittee now stands adjourned, and I thank our witnesses again. 

Thank you. 
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[Additional submissions by Chairman Scott follow:] 
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[Questions submitted for the record and their responses follow:] 
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[Mr. King response to questions submitted for the record follows:] 
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[Whereupon, at 4:00 p.m., the committee was adjourned.] 
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